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FOREWORD

Whether Career Education will indeed be considered the education-
al innovation of the seventies is still to be determined. The
fact that it has made an impact on our education institutions is
nevertheless obvious. And because school districts throughout
our various states have committed their energies--in varying de-
grees--to the Career Education approach, we at the college/
university level have likewise found ourselves involved. We can
no longer send Gut teachers who are uninformed about Career Edu-
cation, who know neither what it is nor how to implement it.

Such was certainly the case in the state of Arizona and at The
University of Arizona. Since 1971, the Arizona State Legislature

____-14-asa-pp-rapri-a-te-do-Vel, 15 million dollars for the implementation
.of Career Education K-12. These monies were assigned on the ba-
sis of proposals to a variety of district and county projects
whose responsibility it was to assist local schools in integrat-
ing Career Education into existing curriculum.

Although each project was successful in its own right, there was
seemingly a component missing--that component which would augment
and support these prOjects. With funding not as plentiful and
with projects forced to spread their personnel thinner, it seemed
obvious that a Career Education project at the university level
could provide such support by supplying projects with school per-
sonnel who were already trained in and familiar with the Career
Education concepts and materials.

On the basis of that rationale, The University of Arizona College
of Education Career Education Project was funded in February,
1974. The goal of the Project was to integrate Career Bducation
into existing in-service teacher training courses and so prepare
students in these classes to serve as Career Education catalysts
in their schools. Previous work in local school systems and the
realization that consultation with professors and students would
mandate it led the coordinators of the project, Dr. Brenda B.
Even and Dr. Betty J. Newion, to insist upon the development of
a Career Information Center. With the help of Suzanne Delap,
Project administrative assistant, existing Career Education-
related materials were collected; new materials were ordered; and
a working resource operation evolved.

The Center and indeed the Project itself have now been in opera-
tion for several years. It i t.erefore in terms of this infor-
mation and experience, as wel_ as on the basis of extensive
research and creative application that this guide has been devel-
oped. Hopefully, it will serve as a useful tool for those attempt-
ing to integrate Career Education into teacher preparation.

Brenda B. Even, Ph.D.
4 University of Arizona
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'INTEGRATING CAREER EDUCATION INTO
TEACHER PREPARATION

An extensive review of the literature in the Career Education
field reveals that little emphasis has indeed been placed on Ca-
reer Education at the pre-service level. More precisely, the
literature indicates that college and university teacher prepara-
tion efforts in Career Education fall into the following catego-
ries: in-service programs, elective courses, curriculum
development, and a few pre-service options. Consequently, the
purpose of "Integrating Career Education Into Teacher Prepara-
tion"' is to develop a model which integrates Career Education
into an existing teacher preparation program; in this case, that
of the Secondary Eduo.ation Department, College of Education, The
University of Arizona.

The significance of such a model can be examined from three dis-
tinct vantage points--the national perspective, the state vista,
and the local outlook. From the national perspective, it is sig-
nificant because it deals directly with the problem of training
pre-service personnel; because it suggests an integrated Career
Education approach, rather than either a single course or an
overshadowing college emphasis; and because it fulfills a desig-
nated and practical research need. From the state vista, it is
significant because of Arizona's 15 million dollar emphasis on
the integration of Career Education into its K-12 educational
framework. And finally, from the local outlook, the study is
significant because of its integrative and option-providing na-
ture which is applicable to the Secondary Education Department's
teacher preparation program.

This model is both analytical and developmental in nature. 'It

was designed as the result of examining the existing pre-service
teacher preparation program in The University of Arizona's Sec-

ondary Education Department. It was then developed by integrat-
ing Career Education into this existing teacher preparation
program. First, the rationale, as well as the outcomes arid ele-
ments for integrating Career Education, were delineated and ana-
lyzed. Then, on the basis of the literature reviewed (Bailey
1974b; Goldhammer 1972; Hansen, Klaurens, Tennyson 1973; a Keller
1972c; Kiesow 1972, 1973; for example), the Hansen-Klaurens-
Tennyson set of Career Education components of integration was
designated: need, Career Education concept, orientation to the

1
The complete text of this study is contained in Even,

Brenda B., "Integrating Career Education Into Teacner Prepara-
tion." Unpublished doctoral dissertation. Tucson, Arizona: The

University of Arizona, 1975.
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world of work, information systems and use of resources, imple-
mentation through curriculum, guidance and counseling skills, and
change process, Selection of this set was based on (1) internal
coherence in terms of a developmental Career Education training
plan, and (2) integrative consistency in relation to the existent
teacher preparation program itself.

What follows, then, are the overall course integration schema-
tics, which were developed in terms of the core courses in the
teacher preparation program of the Department of Secondary Educa-
tion. In addition to these wholistic schematics, indi%idual core
course schematics were likewise developed, outlining outcomes,
elements, integration components, objectives, suggested activi-
ties, evaluation, and resources. A separate schematic, detailing
the use of the Career Information Center, is also included, along
with in-service program schematics.

This model is presented in the hope that pre-service educators
can use it as a tool to meet the challenge of preparing certifi-
able teachers who possess a Career Education competency. Un -
doubtedly, pre-service educators will accept this challenge, as
"it would be ironic if career education were to meet with initial
success in the schools primarily because of an intensive in-
service program, only to find new and young teachers emerging
from teacher training institutions, unequipped to work in the
field of career education."2

p. 112.
2Halverson, The Journal of Teacher Education, 1973,
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r
a
t
i
o
n
 
P
r
o
g
r
a
m
.



I
n
t
e
g
r
a
t
i
o
n
 
S
c
h
e
m
a
t
i
c
 
I
I
I
:

S
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
1
2
9
-
-

P
r
i
n
c
i
p
l
e
s
 
a
n
d
 
C
u
r
r
i
c
u
l
a
 
o
f
 
S
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n

C
o
u
r
s
e
 
D
e
s
c
r
i
p
t
i
o
n
:

H
i
s
t
o
r
i
c
a
l
 
d
e
v
e
l
o
p
m
e
n
t
 
o
f
 
t
h
e
 
h
i
g
h
 
s
c
h
o
o
l
;
.

a
i
m
s
,
 
f
u
n
c
t
i
o
n
s
,
 
a
n
d
 
o
u
t
c
o
m
e
s
;
 
t
h
e
 
c
u
r
r
i
c
u
l
u
m
;

r
e
l
a
t
i
o
n
 
t
o

o
t
h
e
r
 
d
i
v
i
s
i
o
n
s
 
o
f
 
t
h
e
 
s
c
h
o
o
l
 
s
y
s
t
e
m
.

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
L
e
v
e
l
:

A
w
a
r
e
n
e
s
s

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
O
u
t
c
o
m
e
s
:

I
,
 
I
I
,
 
a
n
d
 
I
V

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
E
l
e
m
e
n
t
s
:

S
e
l
f
,
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
a
l
 
a
n
d
 
C
a
r
e
e
r
 
A
w
a
r
e
-

n
e
s
s
;
 
D
e
c
i
s
i
o
n
 
M
a
k
i
n
g

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
T
e
a
c
h
e
r
 
P
r
e
p
a
r
a
t
i
o
n
 
C
o
m
p
o
n
e
n
t
s
:

D
o
c
u
m
e
n
t
a
t
i
o
n

o
f
 
N
e
e
d
 
f
o
r
 
C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
;
 
O
r
i
e
n
t
a
t
i
o
n
t
o
 
t
h
e
 
C
a
r
e
e
r

D
e
v
e
l
o
p
m
e
n
t
/
C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
C
o
n
c
e
p
t

.
.
.
. C
o
u
r
s
e

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

S
u
g
g
e
s
t
e
d

A
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s

E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

R
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s

1
.

T
o
 
d
e
v
e
l
o
p
 
i
n
 
t
h
e

s
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
a
n
 
u
n
d
e
r
s
t
a
n
d
-

i
n
g
 
a
n
d
 
a
p
p
r
e
c
i
a
t
i
o
n

f
o
r
 
t
h
e
 
h
i
s
t
o
r
y
 
o
f

s
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
.

2
.

T
o
 
s
t
u
d
y
 
c
o
m
p
a
r
a
-

t
i
v
e
l
y
 
t
h
e
 
e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n

s
y
s
t
e
m
s
 
o
f
 
s
e
v
e
r
a
l

c
o
u
n
t
r
i
e
s
 
t
o
 
a
p
p
r
e
-

c
i
a
t
e
 
d
i
f
f
e
r
e
n
c
e
s
 
a
n
d

c
o
m
m
o
n
a
l
i
t
i
e
s
 
a
m
o
n
g

t
h
e
 
m
a
n
y
 
e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
a
l

s
y
s
t
e
m
s
.

1
.

T
o
 
d
o
c
u
m
e
n
t
 
t
h
e

n
e
e
d
 
f
o
r
 
c
a
r
e
e
r
 
e
d
u
c
a
-

t
i
o
n
 
t
h
r
o
u
g
h
 
a
n
 
a
n
a
l
y
-

s
i
s
 
o
f
 
t
h
e
 
h
i
s
t
o
r
y
 
a
n
d

p
h
i
l
o
s
o
p
h
i
e
s
 
o
f
 
e
d
u
c
a
-

t
i
o
n
.

(
C
o
r
r
e
l
a
t
i
o
n

w
i
t
h
 
c
o
u
r
s
e
 
o
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

1
 
a
n
d
 
3
)

2
.

T
o
 
e
x
p
o
s
e
 
t
h
e
 
s
t
u
-

d
e
n
t
 
t
o
 
t
h
e
 
c
o
n
c
e
p
t

a
n
d
 
p
r
i
n
c
i
p
l
e
s
 
o
f
 
c
a
-

r
e
e
r
 
e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
.

(
C
o
r
r
e
l
a
t
i
o
n
 
w
i
t
h

c
o
u
r
s
e
 
o
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
 
5
)

1
.
1
 
R
e
s
e
a
r
c
h
 
t
h
e
 
e
v
o
-

l
u
t
i
o
n
 
o
f
 
c
a
r
e
e
r
 
e
d
u
-

c
a
t
i
o
n
 
s
i
n
c
e
 
1
9
6
0
.
*

2
.
1
 
P
a
r
t
i
c
i
p
a
t
e
 
i
n
 
c
a
-

r
e
e
r
 
e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
o
r
i
e
n
t
a
-

t
i
o
n
 
p
r
o
g
r
a
m
s
.

2
.
2
 
E
x
a
m
i
n
e
 
a
n
d
 
c
r
i
-

'

t
i
q
u
e
 
m
o
d
e
l
s
 
f
o
r
 
c
a
r
e
e
r

e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
.
*

P
r
e
-
E
v
a
l
u
a
L
o
n

1
.
1
 
G
r
o
u
p
 
O
r
e
s
e
n
t
a
t
i
o
n

\

2
.
1
 
Q
u
i
z
z
e
s

2
.
2
 
M
o
d
e
l
 
c
r
i
t
i
q
u
e
s

1
.
1
 
O
l
s
o
n
 
(
n
.
d
.
)
 
"
L
i
t
e
r
-

a
t
u
r
e
 
o
f
 
C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
-

t
i
o
n
"
;
 
B
a
i
l
e
y
 
(
1
9
7
4
b
)

E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
3
0
4
b
,
.
C
c
u
r
s
e

S
y
l
l
a
b
u
s
 
a
n
d
 
M
o
d
u
l
e
s

I
 
a
n
d
 
I
I
.

2
.
1
 
E
v
e
n
 
(
1
9
7
3
)
 
T
r
a
i
n
-

i
n
g
 
P
a
c
k
e
t
s
.

a
.
 
C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
:

A
 
N
a
t
i
o
n
a
l

P
r
i
o
r
i
t
y

b
.
 
C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
:

A
 
S
t
a
t
e
i
S

I
n
v
o
l
v
e
m
e
n
t

c
.
 
C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
:

A
 
U
n
i
v
e
r
s
i
t
y

P
r
o
j
e
c
t

d
.
 
C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
:

A
s
s
i
s
t
a
n
c
e
 
f
o
r

N
e
w
 
a
n
d
/
o
r
 
S
t
u
d
e
n
t

T
e
a
c
h
e
r
s

2
.
2
 
H
a
n
s
e
n
 
e
t
 
a
l
.

(
1
9
7
3
c
)

T
E
C
E
 
M
o
d
u
l
e
 
3
.



I
n
t
e
g
r
a
t
i
o
n
 
S
c
h
e
m
a
t
i
c
 
I
I
I
:

S
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
1
2
9
,
 
C
o
n
t
i
n
u
e
d

C
o
u
r
s
e

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

S
u
g
g
e
s
t
e
d

A
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s

E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

R
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s

3
.

T
o
 
p
l
a
c
e
 
c
u
l
t
u
r
a
l

a
n
d
 
p
r
a
g
m
a
t
i
c
 
p
h
i
l
o
s
o
-

p
h
i
e
s
 
i
n
 
a
n
 
h
i
s
t
o
r
i
c
a
l

p
e
r
s
p
e
c
t
i
v
e
 
f
r
o
m
 
w
h
i
c
h

t
h
e
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
c
a
n
 
b
e
g
i
n

t
o
 
d
e
v
e
l
o
p
 
h
i
s
 
p
e
r
s
o
n
a
l

p
h
i
l
o
s
o
p
h
y
 
o
f

e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
.

.
4
.

T
o
 
d
e
v
e
l
o
p
 
a
n
 
u
n
d
e
r
-

s
t
a
n
d
i
n
g
 
o
f
 
t
h
e
 
c
o
m
p
r
e
-

h
e
n
s
i
v
e
 
h
i
g
h
 
s
c
h
o
o
l
 
a
s

i
t
 
i
s
 
t
o
d
a
y
 
b
y
 
h
a
v
i
n
g

t
h
e
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t
s
 
p
r
e
p
a
r
e
 
a

c
u
r
r
i
c
u
l
u
m
 
g
u
i
d
e
 
s
t
r
e
s
s
-

i
n
g
:

t
y
p
i
c
a
l
 
o
f
f
e
r
i
n
g
s
,

r
e
q
u
i
r
e
m
e
n
t
s
,
 
a
n
d

i
n
n
o
v
a
t
i
o
n
s
.

3
.

T
o
 
d
e
v
e
l
o
p
 
i
n
 
t
h
e

s
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
a
n
 
u
n
d
e
r
s
t
a
n
d
-

i
n
g
 
o
f
 
c
a
r
e
e
r
 
d
e
v
e
l
o
p
-

m
e
n
t
 
t
h
e
o
r
y
 
a
n
d

p
r
a
c
t
i
c
e
 
a
s
 
t
h
e
y
 
a
p
p
l
y

t
o
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t
s
 
i
n
 
t
h
e

j
u
n
i
o
r
 
h
i
g
h
/
m
i
d
d
l
e

s
c
h
o
o
l
,
 
h
i
g
h
 
s
c
h
o
o
l

a
n
d
 
j
u
n
i
o
r
 
c
o
l
l
e
g
e
.

5
.

T
o
 
e
x
p
o
s
e
 
t
h
e
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t

t
o
 
c
u
r
r
e
n
t
 
e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
a
l

t
r
e
n
d
s
 
a
n
d
 
t
h
o
u
g
h
t

t
h
r
o
u
g
h
 
a
n
a
l
y
s
i
s
 
o
f
 
u
c
r
i
t
-

i
c
s
,
"
 
e
x
p
e
r
i
m
e
n
t
a
l

s
c
h
o
o
l
s
,
 
a
n
d
 
i
n
n
o
v
a
t
i
o
n
s
.

2
.
3
 
V
i
s
i
t
 
a
 
s
c
h
o
o
l
 
a
c
-

t
i
v
e
l
y
 
i
n
v
o
l
v
e
d
 
i
n
 
i
m
-

p
l
e
m
e
n
t
i
n
g
 
a
 
c
a
r
e
e
r

e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
p
r
o
g
r
a
m
.

3
.
1
 
W
r
i
t
e
 
a
n
 
i
h
t
r
o
-

s
p
e
c
t
i
v
e
 
c
a
r
e
e
r
 
d
e
-

d
e
v
e
l
o
p
m
e
n
t
 
p
a
p
e
r
.

3
.
2
 
C
o
n
d
u
c
t
 
a
n
 
e
x
p
l
o
r
-

a
t
o
r
y
 
c
a
r
e
e
r
 
n
e
e
d
s

i
n
t
e
r
v
i
e
w
.

5
.
3
 
D
o
 
i
n
d
e
p
e
n
d
e
n
t

r
e
a
d
i
n
g
s
 
o
n
 
c
a
r
e
e
r

d
e
v
e
l
o
p
m
e
n
t
 
t
h
e
o
r
y

a
n
d
 
p
r
a
c
t
i
c
e
.
*

*
U
s
e
 
m
a
t
e
r
i
a
l
s
 
a
v
a
i
l
-

a
b
l
e
 
i
n
 
t
h
e
 
C
a
r
e
e
r

I
n
f
o
r
m
a
t
i
o
n
 
C
e
n
t
e
r
'

C
o
l
l
e
g
e
 
o
f
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
,

U
n
i
v
e
r
s
i
t
y
 
o
f

A
r
i
z
o
n
a
.

2
.
3
 
W
r
i
t
t
e
n
 
r
e
p
o
r
t
 
o
f

o
b
s
e
r
v
a
t
i
o
n
s

3
.
1
 
D
i
s
c
u
s
s
i
o
n
 
o
f

p
a
p
e
r
 
w
i
t
h
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t
.

3
.
2
 
S
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
p
a
r
t
i
c
i
-

p
a
t
i
o
n
 
i
n
 
c
l
a
s
s
.

A
n
a
l
y
s
i
s
 
o
f
 
c
a
r
e
e
r

n
e
e
d
s
 
i
n
t
e
r
v
i
e
w
s
.

2
.
3
 
H
a
n
s
e
n
 
e
t
 
a
l
.

(
1
9
7
3
c
)
 
T
E
C
E
 
M
o
d
u
l
e
 
3

3
.
1

H
a
n
s
e
n
 
e
t
 
a
l
.

(
1
9
7
3
c
)
 
T
E
C
E
 
M
o
d
u
l
e
 
3

3
.
2
 
H
a
n
s
e
n
 
e
t
 
a
l
.

(
1
9
7
3
c
)
 
T
E
C
E
 
M
o
d
u
l
e
 
3

3
.
3
 
G
r
o
u
p
 
p
r
e
s
e
n
t
a
t
i
o
n
.
 
3
.
3
 
H
a
n
s
e
n
 
e
t
 
a
l
.

I
n
d
i
v
i
d
u
a
l
 
p
r
e
s
e
n
t
a
-

(
1
9
7
3
a
)
 
T
E
C
E
 
M
o
d
u
l
e
 
1
-
-

t
i
o
n
 
o
r
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
r
e
-

R
e
f
e
r
e
n
c
e
s
;
 
(
1
9
7
3
c
)

s
e
a
r
c
h
 
p
a
p
e
r
 
o
n
 
a

M
o
d
u
l
e
 
3

c
a
r
e
e
r
 
d
e
v
e
l
o
p
m
e
n
t

t
o
p
i
c
.

P
o
s
t
-
E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n



I
n
t
e
g
r
a
t
i
o
n
 
S
c
h
e
m
a
t
i
c
 
I
I
I
:

S
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
1
2
9
,
 
C
o
n
t
i
n
u
e
d

C
o
u
r
s
e

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

S
u
g
g
e
s
t
e
d

A
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s

E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

_
R
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s

6
.

T
o
 
e
x
p
o
s
e
 
t
h
e
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t

t
o
 
r
e
s
e
a
r
c
h
 
i
n
 
h
i
s
/
h
e
r
 
f
i
e
l
d

b
y
 
h
a
v
i
n
g
 
t
h
e
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
s
e
e
k

a
n
d
 
r
e
l
a
t
e
 
t
o
 
t
h
e
 
c
l
a
s
s
,

l
i
t
e
r
a
t
u
r
e
 
o
b
t
a
i
n
e
d
 
f
r
o
m

a
p
p
r
o
p
r
i
a
t
e
 
p
e
r
i
o
d
i
c
a
l
s
.

7
.

T
o
 
d
e
v
e
l
o
p
 
i
n
 
t
h
e
 
s
t
u
-

d
e
n
t
 
a
n
 
u
n
d
e
r
s
t
a
n
d
i
n
g
 
o
f

a
n
d
 
p
l
a
c
e
m
e
n
t
 
i
n
 
s
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y

e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
o
f
:

j
u
n
i
o
r
 
h
i
g
h
/

m
i
d
d
l
e
 
s
c
h
o
o
l
,
 
h
i
g
h
 
s
c
h
o
o
l
,

a
n
d
 
j
u
n
i
o
r
 
c
o
l
l
e
g
e
.



I
n
t
e
g
r
a
t
i
o
n
 
S
c
h
e
m
a
t
i
c
 
I
V
:

S
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
1
3
0
-
-
T
e
a
c
h
i
n
g

i
n
 
t
h
e
 
S
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
S
c
h
o
o
l

C
o
u
r
s
e
 
D
e
s
c
r
i
p
t
i
o
n
:

G
e
n
e
r
a
l
 
s
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
s
c
h
o
o
l
 
t
e
a
c
h
i
n
g
 
m
e
t
h
o
d
s
;

m
e
a
s
u
r
e
m
e
n
t
 
a
n
d
 
e
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n
 
o
f
 
l
e
a
r
n
i
n
g
 
a
s
 
a
p
p
l
i
e
d
 
d
i
r
e
c
t
l
y
 
t
o

c
l
a
s
s
r
o
o
m
 
o
b
s
e
r
v
a
t
i
o
n
;
 
s
c
h
o
o
l
 
p
o
l
i
c
i
e
s
 
a
n
d
 
p
r
o
c
e
d
u
r
e
s
.

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
L
e
v
e
l
:

O
r
i
e
n
t
a
t
i
o
n

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
O
u
t
c
o
m
e
s
:

I
I
I
 
a
n
d
 
I
V

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
E
l
e
m
e
n
t
s
:

E
c
o
n
o
m
i
c
 
A
w
a
r
e
n
e
s
s
,
 
D
e
c
i
s
i
o
n
 
M
a
k
i
n
g

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
T
e
a
c
h
e
r
 
P
r
e
p
a
r
a
t
i
o
n
 
C
o
m
p
o
n
e
n
t
s
:

O
r
i
e
n
t
a
t
i
o
n

t
o
 
t
h
e
 
W
o
r
l
d
 
o
f
 
W
o
r
k
;
 
K
n
o
w
l
e
d
g
e
 
a
n
d
 
U
s
e
 
o
f
 
C
o
m
m
u
n
i
t
y
 
R
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s

C
o
u
r
s
e

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

S
u
g
g
e
s
t
e
d

A
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s

E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

R
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s

1
.

P
h
i
l
o
s
o
p
h
y
,
 
f
u
n
c
-

C
D

t
i
o
n
s
,
 
p
u
r
p
o
s
e
s
 
o
f

S
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
.

1
.

G
i
v
e
n
 
t
h
e
 
r
e
a
l
i
z
a
-

t
i
o
n
 
t
h
a
t
 
o
n
e
 
o
f
 
t
h
e

p
u
r
p
o
s
e
s
 
o
f
 
s
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y

e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
i
s
 
t
o
 
p
r
e
p
a
r
e

s
t
u
d
e
n
t
s
 
f
o
r
 
c
a
r
e
e
r
s
,

t
h
e
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
w
i
l
l
 
b
e

k
n
o
w
l
e
d
g
e
a
b
l
e
 
a
b
o
u
t
 
t
h
e

w
o
r
l
d
 
o
f
 
w
o
r
k
;
 
i
.
e
.
,

e
c
o
n
o
m
i
c
 
t
r
e
n
d
s
,
 
t
h
e

s
t
r
u
c
t
u
r
e
 
o
f
 
w
o
r
k
,
 
t
h
e

l
a
b
o
r
 
f
o
r
c
e
,
 
m
a
n
p
o
m
e
r

n
e
e
d
s
,
 
j
o
b
 
i
n
f
o
r
m
a
t
i
o
n
.

(
C
o
r
r
e
l
a
t
i
o
n
 
w
i
t
h

c
o
u
r
s
e
 
o
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
 
1
)

2
.

E
f
f
e
c
t
i
v
e
 
t
e
a
c
h
i
n
g
.

2
.

T
h
e
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
w
i
l
l
 
b
e

a
b
l
e
 
t
o
 
c
o
n
s
t
r
u
c
t
 
a
 
c
a
-

r
e
e
r
 
i
n
s
t
r
u
c
t
i
o
n
a
l
 
u
n
i
t

f
o
r
 
p
o
s
s
i
b
l
e
 
u
s
e
 
i
n
 
t
h
e

s
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
t
e
a
c
h
i
n
g
 
s
i
t
u
-

a
t
i
o
n
.

(
C
o
r
r
e
l
a
t
i
o
n

w
i
t
h
 
c
o
u
r
s
e
 
o
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e

5
1

1
.
1
 
N
i
s
i
t
 
t
h
e
 
C
a
r
e
e
r

I
n
f
o
r
m
a
t
i
o
n
 
c
e
n
t
e
r
 
o
r
 
a

l
o
c
a
l
 
c
o
m
m
u
n
i
t
y
 
r
e
s
o
u
r
c
e

c
e
n
t
e
r
 
a
n
d
 
e
x
a
m
i
n
e
 
t
h
e

w
o
r
l
d
 
o
f
 
w
o
r
k

i
n
f
o
r
m
a
t
i
o
n
.

1
.
2
 
R
e
s
e
a
r
c
h
 
t
h
e
 
c
o
n
-

t
r
i
b
u
t
i
o
n
 
o
f
 
t
e
c
h
n
o
l
o
g
y
,

e
c
o
n
o
m
i
c
s
,
 
a
n
d
/
o
r
 
s
o
-

c
i
o
l
o
g
y
 
t
o
 
c
a
r
e
e
r
 
e
d
u
c
a
-

t
i
o
n
 
f
o
u
n
d
a
t
i
o
n
s
 
a
n
d

p
r
i
n
c
i
p
l
e
s
.

2
.
1
 
C
o
n
s
t
r
u
c
t
 
a
 
c
a
r
e
e
r

e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
i
n
s
t
r
u
c
t
i
o
n
a
l

u
n
i
t
.

P
r
e
-
C
o
u
r
s
e
 
E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

1
.
1
 
S
u
m
m
a
r
y
 
r
e
p
o
r
t

r
e
g
a
r
d
i
n
g
 
i
n
f
o
r
m
a
t
i
o
n

a
v
a
i
l
a
b
l
e
.

1
.
2
 
S
h
o
r
t
 
p
a
p
e
r
,
 
3
-
S

p
a
g
e
s
.

2
.
1
 
Q
u
i
z

T
h
e
 
c
o
m
p
l
e
t
e
d
 
i
n
s
t
r
u
c
-

t
i
o
n
a
l
 
u
n
i
t
.

1
.
1
 
C
a
r
e
e
r
 
I
n
f
o
r
m
a
t
i
o
n

C
e
n
t
e
r
,
 
R
o
o
m
 
2
1
4
,
 
C
o
l
l
e
g
e

o
r
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
,
 
U
n
i
v
e
r
s
i
t
y

o
f
 
A
r
i
z
o
n
a
.

1
.
2
 
B
a
i
l
e
y
 
(
1
9
7
4
b
)
 
C
o
u
r
s
e

S
y
l
l
a
b
u
s
 
a
n
d
 
M
o
d
u
l
e
s
 
6
,
 
7
;

M
a
n
p
o
w
e
r
 
T
r
e
n
d
s
 
i
n
 
t
h
e

/
0
I
s
;

U
n
i
v
e
r
s
i
t
y
 
o
f
 
A
r
i
z
o
n
a
 
C
a
-

r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
P
r
o
j
e
c
t

"
A
n
n
o
t
a
t
e
d
 
B
i
b
l
l
o
g
r
a
p
h
y
.
"

N
o
t
e
 
o
t
h
e
r
 
r
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s

t
h
a
t
 
f
o
l
l
o
w
.

2
.
1
 
E
v
e
n
 
(
1
9
7
3
)
 
T
r
a
i
n
i
n
g

P
a
c
k
e
t
s
,
 
"
C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
-

t
i
o
n
%

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
I
n
s
t
r
u
c
-

t
i
o
n
a
l
 
U
n
i
t
"
;

U
n
i
v
e
r
s
i
t
y
 
o
f
 
A
r
i
z
o
n
a

C
a
r
e
e
r
.
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
P
r
o
j
e
c
t

"
A
n
n
o
t
a
t
e
d
 
B
i
b
l
i
o
g
r
a
p
h
y
.
 
1
7



I
n
t
e
g
r
a
t
i
o
n
 
S
c
h
e
m
a
t
i
c
 
I
V
:

S
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
1
3
0
,
 
C
o
n
t
i
n
u
e
d

C
o
u
r
s
e

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

S
u
g
g
e
s
t
e
d

A
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s

E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

R
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s

S
.

C
l
a
s
s
r
o
o
m
 
m
a
n
a
g
e
-

m
e
n
t
 
;
I
n
d
 
c
o
n
t
r
o
l
.

4
p
e
r
f
o
r
m
a
n
c
e

E
,

o
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s
.

5
.

T
e
a
c
h
i
n
g
 
u
n
i
t
s
 
a
n
d

l
e
s
s
o
n
 
p
l
a
n
s
.

6
.

M
e
t
h
o
d
s
 
o
f

i
n
s
t
r
u
c
t
i
o
n
.

3
.

T
h
e
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
s
h
o
u
l
d

3
.
1
 
P
a
r
t
i
c
i
p
a
t
e
 
i
n
 
t
h
e

3
.
1
 
S
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
d
i
s
c
u
s
s
i
o
n

s
h
o
w
 
a
n
 
u
n
d
e
r
s
t
a
n
d
i
n
g

t
r
a
i
n
i
n
g
 
s
e
s
s
i
o
n
 
"
U
t
i
l
i
z
-

Q
u
i
z

o
f
 
t
h
e
 
u
s
e
 
o
f
 
c
o
m
m
u
n
i
t
y

i
n
g
 
C
o
m
m
u
n
i
t
y
 
R
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s
.
"

r
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s
 
a
s
 
a
n
 
e
x
t
e
n
-

s
i
o
n
 
o
f
 
t
h
e
 
c
l
a
s
s
r
o
o
m

t
o
 
e
n
h
a
n
c
e
 
l
e
a
r
n
i
n
g
.

(
O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
 
V
I
,
 
T
)

7
.

A
u
d
i
o
-
v
i
s
u
a
l
 
m
e
t
h
o
d
s
.

8
.

M
e
a
s
u
r
e
m
e
n
t
 
a
n
d

e
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n
.

9
.

T
e
a
c
h
e
r

s
e
l
f
-
e
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n
.

4
.

S
t
u
d
e
n
t
s
 
w
i
l
l
 
b
e

a
b
l
e
 
t
o
 
s
t
a
t
e
 
i
n
 
w
r
i
t
-

i
n
g
 
t
h
e
 
p
u
r
p
o
s
e
s
,
 
u
s
e
s

a
n
d
 
l
i
m
i
t
a
t
i
o
n
 
o
f
 
c
o
m
-

m
o
n
l
y
 
u
s
e
d
 
c
a
r
e
e
r
 
e
d
u
-

c
a
t
i
o
n
 
t
e
s
t
s
.

(
O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
 
V
I
I
I
,
 
B
)

3
.
2
 
C
o
n
t
r
a
c
t
 
f
o
r
 
e
x
-

p
l
o
r
a
t
o
r
y
 
w
o
r
k

e
x
p
e
r
i
e
n
c
e
.

a
n
d
/
o
r

3
.
3
 
m
a
k
e
 
p
s
y
c
h
o
-
s
o
c
i
a
l

v
i
s
i
t
 
t
o
 
a
 
b
u
s
i
n
e
s
s
 
o
r

i
n
d
u
s
t
r
y
.

4
.
1
 
E
x
a
m
i
n
e
 
a
v
a
i
l
a
b
l
e

c
a
r
e
e
r
 
e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
t
e
s
t
i
n
g

m
a
t
e
r
i
a
l
s
.

3
.
2
 
S
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
r
e
p
o
r
t

E
m
p
l
o
y
e
r
 
r
e
p
o
r
t

3
.
3
 
W
r
i
t
t
e
n
 
r
e
p
o
r
t
 
o
f

o
b
s
e
r
v
a
t
i
o
n
s

4
.
1
 
Q
u
i
z

E
s
s
a
y
 
Q
u
e
s
t
i
o
n

C
o
u
r
s
e
 
P
o
s
t
-
E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

3
.
1
 
E
v
e
n
 
(
1
9
7
3
)

T
r
a
i
n
i
n
g
 
P
a
c
k
e
t
s
,
 
"
c
a
-

r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
:
 
U
t
i
l
i
z
-

i
n
g
 
C
o
m
m
u
n
i
t
y

R
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s
.
"

3
.
2
 
H
a
n
s
e
n
 
e
t
 
a
l
.

(
1
9
7
3
n
)
 
T
E
C
E
 
M
o
d
u
l
e
 
3
.

3
.
3
 
S
a
m
e
 
a
s
 
a
b
o
v
e
.

4
.
1
 
E
v
e
n
 
(
1
9
7
3
)

T
r
a
i
n
i
n
g
 
P
a
c
k
e
t
s
,

"
C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
:

T
e
s
t
i
n
g
.
"



I
n
t
e
g
r
a
t
i
o
n
 
S
c
h
e
m
a
t
i
c
 
V
:

S
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
1
9
0
-
-
T
e
a
c
h
i
n
g

D
S
A
 
(
D
e
s
i
g
n
a
t
e
d
 
S
u
b
j
e
c
t
 
A
r
e
a
)

C
o
u
r
s
e
 
D
e
s
c
r
i
p
t
i
o
n
:

P
r
i
n
c
i
p
l
e
s
 
a
n
d
 
m
e
t
h
o
d
s
 
o
f
 
t
e
a
c
h
i
n
g
 
(
d
e
s
i
g
n
a
t
e
d

s
u
b
j
e
c
t
 
a
r
e
a
)
;
 
a
p
p
l
i
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
o
f
 
e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
a
l
 
t
h
e
o
r
y

t
o
 
m
e
t
h
o
d
s
,

e
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n
,
 
a
n
d
 
m
a
t
e
r
i
a
l
s
 
o
f
 
i
n
s
t
r
u
c
t
i
o
n
 
i
n
 
(
d
e
s
i
g
n
a
t
e
d
s
u
b
j
e
c
t
 
a
r
e
a
)
.

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
O
u
t
c
o
m
e
:

V
I

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
E
l
e
m
e
n
t
:

A
p
p
r
e
c
i
a
t
i
o
n
s
 
a
n
d
 
A
t
t
i
t
u
d
e
s

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
T
e
a
c
h
e
r
 
P
r
e
p
a
r
a
t
i
o
n
 
C
o
m
p
o
n
e
n
t
:

S
t
r
a
t
e
g
i
e
s
 
f
o
r

I
m
p
l
e
m
e
n
t
a
t
i
o
n
 
T
h
r
o
u
g
h
 
C
u
r
r
i
c
u
l
u
m

C
o
u
r
s
e

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

S
u
g
g
e
s
t
e
d

A
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s

E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

1
.

T
o
 
s
h
o
w
,
 
t
h
r
o
u
g
h

t
h
e
i
r
 
a
t
t
i
t
u
d
e
s
 
a
n
d

t
.
.
.
1

e
x
p
r
e
s
s
e
d
 
i
n
t
e
n
t
i
o
n
s
,

n
)

a
 
c
o
n
c
e
r
n
 
f
o
r

s
t
u
d
e
n
t
s
.

2
.

T
o
 
r
e
c
o
g
n
i
z
e
 
t
h
e

v
a
r
i
o
u
s
 
f
a
c
t
o
r
s
 
a
f
-

f
e
c
t
i
n
g
 
t
h
e
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t
'
s

b
e
h
a
v
i
o
r
 
a
n
d
 
h
i
s

l
e
a
r
n
i
n
g
 
c
a
p
a
b
i
l
i
t
i
e
s
.

1
.

T
o
 
i
d
e
n
t
i
f
y
 
a
n
d
 
u
s
e

t
h
e
 
v
a
r
i
o
u
s
 
i
n
s
t
r
u
c
t
i
o
n
a
l

m
e
d
i
a
 
s
u
i
t
a
b
l
e
 
f
o
r
 
g
r
o
u
p
s
.

(
C
o
u
r
s
e
 
o
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
 
7
)

2
.

T
o
 
i
d
e
n
t
i
f
y
 
t
e
c
.
a
-

n
i
q
u
e
s
 
i
n
 
t
e
a
c
h
i
n
g
 
s
k
i
l
l
s

o
r
i
e
n
t
e
d
 
t
o
 
c
a
r
e
e
r
 
e
d
u
-

c
a
t
i
o
n
.

(
A
d
a
p
t
a
t
i
o
n
 
o
f

o
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
 
1
2
)

1
.
1
 
D
e
v
e
l
o
p
 
o
n
e
 
o
r

m
o
r
e
 
l
e
a
r
n
i
n
g
 
a
c
t
i
v
-

i
t
i
e
s
 
f
o
r
 
a
 
p
a
r
t
i
c
u
-

l
a
r
 
l
e
v
e
l
 
a
n
d
 
s
u
b
j
e
c
t

a
r
e
a
.

C
r
e
a
t
e
 
a

l
e
a
r
n
i
n
g
 
a
c
t
i
v
i
t
y

w
h
i
c
h
 
i
s
 
c
o
m
p
l
e
t
e
 
a
n
d

c
o
u
l
d
 
b
e
 
u
s
e
d
 
b
y

a
n
o
t
h
e
r
 
t
e
a
c
h
e
r
.

2
.
1
 
P
a
r
t
i
c
i
p
a
t
e
 
i
n
 
t
h
e

t
r
a
i
n
i
n
g
 
s
e
s
s
i
o
n
 
"
C
a
-

r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
:

M
e
d
i
a
.
"

2
.
2
 
V
i
s
i
t
 
t
h
e
 
C
a
r
e
e
r

I
n
f
o
r
m
a
t
i
o
n
 
C
e
n
t
e
r

a
n
d
 
c
r
i
t
i
q
u
e
 
t
h
e

a
v
a
i
l
a
b
l
e
 
m
a
t
e
r
i
a
l
s
.

C
o
n
c
e
n
t
r
a
t
e
 
o
n
 
c
u
r
r
i
c
-

u
l
u
m
 
g
u
i
d
e
s
,
 
a
s
 
w
e
l
l

a
s
 
m
e
d
i
a
 
f
f
l
a
t
e
r
i
a
l
s

(
i
.
e
.
,
 
k
i
t
s
,
 
f
i
l
m
-

s
t
r
i
p
s
,
 
c
a
s
s
e
t
t
e
s
,

p
o
s
t
e
r
s
,
 
g
a
m
e
s
)
.

R
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s

P
r
e
-
C
o
u
r
s
e
 
E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

1
.
1
 
T
h
e
 
a
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s

t
h
e
m
s
e
l
v
e
s
.

U
s
e
 
o
f

t
h
e
 
a
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s
 
b
y

o
t
h
e
r
 
t
e
a
c
h
e
r
s
 
o
r
 
s
t
u
-

d
e
n
t
 
t
e
a
c
h
e
r
s
.

2
.
1
 
Q
u
i
z
.

S
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
p
a
r
t
i
c
i
p
a
t
i
o
n

2
.
2
 
S
h
o
r
t
 
p
a
p
e
r
 
s
u
m
-

m
a
r
i
z
i
n
g
 
c
r
i
t
i
q
u
e
s
.

1
.
1
 
H
a
n
s
e
n
 
(
1
9
7
1
)
;

H
a
n
s
e
n
 
e
t
 
a
l
.
 
(
1
9
7
3
c
)

T
E
C
E
 
M
o
d
u
l
e
 
3

E
v
e
n
 
(
1
9
7
4
a
)
;
 
G
y
s
b
e
r
s

a
n
d
 
M
o
o
r
e
 
(
1
9
7
4
)
;

K
o
s
u
t
h
 
a
n
d
 
M
i
l
t
o
n
-

b
e
r
g
e
r
 
(
1
9
7
2
)
;
 
B
e
n
s
o
n

(
1
9
7
3
)
;
 
E
v
e
n
 
(
1
9
7
3
)

T
r
a
i
n
i
n
g
 
P
a
c
k
e
t
s
,
 
"
C
a
-

r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
:
 
M
e
d
i
a
.
"

2
.
2
 
U
n
i
v
e
r
s
i
t
y
 
o
f
 
A
r
i
-

z
o
n
a
 
C
a
r
e
e
r
 
V
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n

P
r
o
j
e
c
t
 
(
1
9
7
4
)
 
"
A
n
n
o
-

t
a
t
e
d
 
B
i
b
l
i
o
g
r
a
p
h
y
"
;

H
a
n
s
e
n
 
e
t
 
a
l
.
 
(
1
9
7
3
c
)

T
E
C
E
 
M
o
d
u
l
e
 
3



I
n
t
e
g
r
a
t
i
o
n
 
S
c
h
e
m
a
t
i
c
 
V
:

S
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
1
9
0
,
 
C
o
n
t
i
n
u
e
d

C
o
u
r
s
e

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

S
u
g
g
e
s
t
e
d

A
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s

E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

R
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s

3
.

T
o
 
d
e
m
o
n
s
t
r
a
t
e
 
a

3
.

I
d
e
n
t
i
f
y
 
t
h
e
 
c
a
r
e
e
r

k
n
o
w
l
e
d
g
e
 
o
f
 
t
h
e
 
m
e
a
n
s

o
r
i
e
n
t
e
d
 
s
t
r
a
t
e
g
i
e
s
 
i
n

o
f
 
m
o
t
i
v
a
t
i
n
g
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t
s

t
e
a
c
h
i
n
g
 
c
o
n
c
e
p
t
s
.

t
o
 
l
e
a
r
n
 
D
S
A
.

(
A
d
a
p
t
a
t
i
o
n
 
o
f
 
c
o
u
r
s
e

o
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
 
1
4
)

4
.

T
o
 
i
d
e
n
t
i
f
y
 
c
h
a
r
-

a
c
t
e
r
i
s
t
i
c
s
 
o
f
 
t
h
e
 
e
x
-

c
e
p
t
i
o
n
a
l
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t
s
 
a
n
d

p
l
a
n
 
a
 
s
u
i
t
a
b
l
e
 
p
r
o
g
r
a
m

F
J
 
f
o
r
 
e
a
c
h
 
t
y
p
e
 
o
f
 
s
t
u
-

t
4
 
d
e
n
t
 
i
n
 
D
S
A
.

4
.

T
o
 
d
e
v
e
l
o
p
 
a
n
 
a
p
p
r
o
-

p
r
o
p
r
i
a
t
e
 
s
e
t
 
o
f
 
c
a
r
e
e
r

e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
o
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s
 
f
o
r

c
l
a
s
s
r
o
o
m
 
a
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s
 
i
n

t
h
e
 
D
e
s
i
g
n
a
t
e
d
 
S
u
b
j
e
c
t

A
r
e
a
.

(
C
o
r
r
e
l
a
t
i
o
n
 
w
i
t
h

c
o
u
r
s
e
 
o
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
 
7
)

3
.
1
 
R
o
l
e
p
l
a
y
 
a
n
 
i
n
t
e
r
-

v
i
e
w
i
n
g
 
s
i
t
u
a
t
i
o
n
.

3
.
2
 
A
c
t
u
a
l
l
y
 
i
n
t
e
r
v
i
e
w

a
 
w
o
r
k
e
r
 
o
n
 
t
h
e
 
j
o
b
.

3
.
3
 
S
i
m
u
l
a
t
e
 
p
r
e
p
a
r
i
n
g

a
 
c
l
a
s
s
 
f
o
r
 
a
 
f
i
e
l
d

t
r
i
p
.

4
.
1
 
A
n
a
l
y
z
e
 
t
h
e
 
v
a
r
i
-

o
u
s
 
c
a
r
e
e
r
 
c
l
u
s
t
e
r
i
n
g

s
y
s
t
e
m
s
.

D
e
c
i
d
e

w
h
i
c
h
 
w
o
u
l
d
 
b
e
 
m
o
s
t

w
o
r
k
a
b
l
e
 
f
o
r
 
y
o
u
,

w
h
y
,
 
a
n
d
 
h
o
w
 
y
o
u

w
o
u
l
d
 
i
n
c
o
r
p
o
r
a
t
e
 
i
t
.

4
.
2
 
P
a
r
t
i
c
i
p
a
t
e
 
i
n
 
a

H
a
n
d
s
-
O
n
 
E
x
p
e
r
i
e
n
c
e

t
r
a
i
n
i
n
g
 
s
e
s
s
i
o
n
.

3
.
1
 
S
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
p
a
r
t
i
c
i
p
a
-

t
i
o
n
 
i
n
 
r
o
l
e
p
l
a
y
i
n
g

e
x
p
e
r
i
e
n
c
e
.

3
.
2
 
I
n
t
e
r
v
i
e
w
 
s
u
m
m
a
r
y

a
n
d
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
r
e
a
c
t
i
o
n
.

3
.
3
 
S
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
i
n
v
o
l
v
e
m
e
n
t

i
n
 
s
i
m
u
l
a
t
i
o
n
;
 
q
u
i
z
.

4
.
1
 
S
u
m
m
a
r
y
 
r
e
p
o
r
t
 
o
f

r
e
a
s
o
n
s
 
w
h
y
 
a
n
d
 
m
e
a
n
s

o
f
 
i
n
c
o
r
p
o
r
a
t
i
n
g
 
a

p
a
r
t
i
c
u
l
a
r
 
c
l
u
s
t
e
r
i
n
g

s
y
s
t
e
m
.

4
.
2
 
S
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
p
a
r
t
i
c
i
p
a
-

t
i
o
n

Q
u
i
z

3
.
1
-
3
.
3
 
H
a
n
s
e
n
 
(
1
9
7
1
)
;

H
a
n
s
e
n
 
e
t
 
a
l
.
 
(
1
9
7
3
c
)

T
E
C
E
 
M
o
d
u
l
e
 
3

E
v
e
n
 
(
1
9
7
3
)

T
r
a
i
n
i
n
g
 
P
a
c
k
e
t
s
,

"
U
t
i
l
i
z
i
n
g
 
C
o
m
m
u
n
i
t
y

R
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s
"
;

B
e
n
s
o
n
 
(
1
9
7
3
)
;

A
p
p
a
l
a
c
h
i
a
n
 
S
a
t
e
l
l
i
t
e

E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
P
r
o
j
e
c
t
 
(
1
9
7
4
)
.

4
.
1
 
H
a
n
s
e
n
 
e
t
 
a
l
.
 
(
1
9
7
3
c
)

T
E
C
E
 
M
o
d
u
l
e
 
3
,
 
A
p
p
e
n
d
i
x

M
;
 
A
p
p
a
l
a
c
h
i
a
n
 
S
a
t
e
l
l
i
t
e

E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
P
r
o
j
e
c
t

m
a
t
e
r
i
a
l
s
 
(
1
9
7
4
)
;
 
B
e
n
s
o
n

(
1
9
7
3
)
;
 
D
u
l
l
 
(
1
9
7
2
)
;

T
a
y
l
o
r
,
 
M
o
n
t
a
g
u
e
,
 
a
n
d

M
i
c
h
a
e
l
s
 
(
1
9
7
2
)
;

E
v
e
n
 
(
1
9
7
3
)
 
T
r
a
i
n
i
n
g

P
a
c
k
e
t
s
,
 
"
H
a
n
d
s
-
O
n
-

E
x
p
e
r
i
e
n
c
e
s
"
;
 
A
p
p
a
l
a
-

c
h
i
a
n
 
S
a
t
e
l
l
i
t
e

P
r
o
j
e
c
t
 
(
1
9
7
4
)
 
"
C
a
r
e
e
r

P
r
e
p
a
r
a
t
i
o
n
:
 
S
t
r
a
t
e
g
i
e
s

f
o
r
 
T
e
a
c
h
e
r
s
"
;
 
O
l
s
o
n

(
1
9
7
3
)
 
T
a
b
l
e
 
3
;
 
W
o
o
d
a
l
l

a
n
d
 
O
l
s
o
n
 
(
1
9
7
2
)
;
 
E
l
l
i
s

e
t
 
a
l
.
 
(
1
9
7
3
)
 
"
U
p
p
e
r

L
e
v
e
l
 
A
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s
"
;

E
v
e
n
 
(
1
9
7
4
a
,
 
1
9
7
4
c
)
;

G
y
s
b
e
r
s
 
a
n
d
 
M
o
o
r
e

(
1
9
7
4
)
;

B
e
n
s
o
n
 
(
1
9
7
3
)
.



I
n
t
e
g
r
a
t
i
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S
c
h
e
m
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t
i
c
 
V
:

S
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
1
9
0
,
 
C
o
n
t
i
n
u
e
d

_
-
-
-
-
_
-
-
-
_
_
_
_

-
-
 
-
 
-
 
-

-

C
o
u
r
s
e

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

S
u
g
g
e
s
t
e
d

A
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s

E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

R
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s

4
.
3
 
D
e
s
c
r
i
b
e
 
a
n

i
n
f
u
s
i
o
n
/
i
n
t
e
g
r
a
t
i
o
n

s
t
r
a
t
(
j
y
 
g
i
v
i
n
g
 
e
x
-

a
m
p
l
e
s
 
i
n
 
a
 
s
p
e
c
i
f
i
c

s
u
b
j
e
c
t
 
a
r
e
a
 
f
r
o
m

v
a
r
i
o
u
s
 
c
u
r
r
i
c
u
l
u
m

g
u
i
d
e
s
.

E
x
p
l
a
i
n
 
t
h
e

p
u
r
p
o
s
e
 
o
f
 
i
n
f
u
s
i
o
n
/

i
n
t
e
g
r
a
t
i
o
n
.

5
.

T
o
 
e
v
a
l
u
a
t
e
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t

-
-
i

p
e
r
f
o
r
m
a
n
c
e
 
u
s
i
n
g
 
m
e
a
-

1

t
 
s
u
r
e
s
 
a
p
p
r
o
p
r
i
a
t
e
 
t
o

t
h
e
 
c
o
n
d
i
t
i
o
n
s
.

6
.

T
o
 
s
p
e
c
i
f
y
 
a
n
 
a
p
p
r
o
-

p
r
i
a
t
e
 
s
e
t
 
o
f
 
o
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

f
o
r
 
c
l
a
s
s
r
o
o
m
 
a
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s

a
n
d
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
p
e
r
f
o
r
m
a
n
c
e
.

7
.

T
o
 
i
d
e
n
t
i
f
y
 
a
n
d
 
u
s
e

t
h
e
 
v
a
r
i
o
u
s
 
i
n
s
t
r
u
c
t
i
o
n
-

a
l
 
m
e
d
i
a
 
s
u
i
t
a
b
l
e
 
f
o
r

d
i
f
f
e
r
e
n
t
 
g
r
o
u
p
s
 
o
f

s
t
u
d
e
n
t
s
.

8
.

T
o
 
d
e
s
c
r
i
b
e
 
i
n
n
o
v
a
-

t
i
v
e
 
p
r
a
c
t
i
c
e
s
 
i
n
 
t
h
e

t
e
a
c
h
i
n
g
 
o
f
 
D
S
A
,
 
a
s
 
w
e
l
l

a
s
 
s
t
a
n
d
a
r
d
 
m
e
t
h
o
d
s
.

9
.

T
o
 
d
e
v
e
l
o
p
 
a
 
s
e
n
s
e

o
f
 
p
r
o
f
e
s
s
i
o
n
a
l
 
r
e
s
p
o
n
-

s
i
b
i
l
i
t
y
 
a
s
 
s
h
o
w
n
 
b
y
 
i
n
-

t
e
r
e
s
t
 
i
n
 
p
r
o
b
l
e
m
s
 
i
n

e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
a
n
d
 
w
i
l
l
i
n
g
n
e
s
s

t
o
 
p
a
r
t
i
c
i
p
a
t
e
 
i
n
 
p
r
o
f
e
s
-

s
i
o
n
a
l
 
e
x
t
r
a
c
u
r
r
i
c
u
l
a
r

a
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s
.

4
.
3
 
B
r
i
e
f
 
p
a
p
e
r
.

P
o
s
t
 
E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

A
d
d
i
t
i
o
n
a
l
 
R
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s
:

P
l
e
a
s
e
 
c
o
n
s
u
l
t
 
t
h
e
 
U
n
i
-
.

v
e
r
s
i
t
y
 
o
f
 
A
r
i
z
o
n
a
 
C
a
-

r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
P
r
o
j
e
c
t

"
A
n
n
o
t
a
t
e
d
 
B
i
b
l
i
o
g
r
a
p
h
y
"

(
1
9
7
4
)
 
f
o
r
 
a
d
d
i
t
i
o
n
a
l

c
u
r
r
i
c
u
l
u
m
 
g
u
i
d
e
s
,
 
s
u
b
-

j
e
c
t
 
a
r
e
a
 
a
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s
,

a
n
d
 
m
u
l
t
i
-
m
e
d
i
a

m
a
t
e
r
i
a
l
s
.

B
i
b
l
i
o
g
r
a
p
h
i
e
s
.

c
h
e
c
k
 
t
h
e
 
A
r
i
z
o
n
a
 
C
a
r
e
e
r

E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
C
l
e
a
r
i
n
g
h
o
u
s
e

B
i
b
l
i
o
g
r
a
p
h
y
 
a
n
d
 
I
n
d
e
x
.



I
n
t
e
g
r
a
t
i
o
n
 
S
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m
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t
i
c
 
V
:

S
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
B
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
1
9
0
,
 
C
o
n
t
i
n
u
e
d

-
.
.
-
 
-
-
 
-
-
,

...
...

-
-
 
-

C
o
u
r
s
e

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

S
u
g
g
e
s
t
e
d

A
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s

E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

R
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s

1
0
.

T
o
 
r
e
c
o
g
n
i
z
e
 
t
h
e

r
e
l
a
t
i
o
n
s
h
i
p
 
o
f
 
c
o
l
l
e
g
e

c
o
u
r
s
e
s
 
i
n
 
D
S
A
 
t
o
 
t
h
e

s
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
l
e
v
e
l
 
c
o
u
r
s
e
s

t
h
a
t
 
t
h
e
y
 
w
i
l
l
 
b
e

t
e
a
c
h
i
n
g
.

1
1
.

T
o
 
i
d
e
n
t
i
f
y
 
a
n
d
 
u
s
e

t
h
e
 
c
o
n
c
e
p
t
s
 
o
f
 
m
o
d
e
r
n

s
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
D
S
A
.

1
2
.

T
o
 
P
i
.
s
n
t
i
f
y
 
t
e
c
h
-

n
i
q
u
e
s
 
i

a
c
h
i
n
g
 
s
k
i
l
l
s

f
o
r
 
D
S
A
.

1
3
.

T
o
 
d
i
s
t
i
n
g
u
i
s
h
 
a
m
o
n
g

1
-
1

t
h
e
 
s
e
v
e
r
a
l
 
l
e
v
e
l
s
 
o
f

lf
l

t
e
a
c
h
i
n
g
 
p
r
o
b
l
e
m
 
s
o
l
v
i
n
g
.

1
4
.

T
o
 
i
d
e
n
t
i
f
y
 
t
h
e
 
s
t
r
a
-

t
e
g
i
e
s
 
i
n
 
t
e
a
c
h
i
n
g

c
o
n
c
e
p
t
s
.

1
5
.

T
o
 
f
o
r
m
u
l
a
t
e
 
a
 
p
l
a
n

f
o
r
 
t
e
a
c
h
i
n
g
 
c
o
n
c
e
p
t
s
 
i
n

s
e
l
e
c
t
e
d
 
a
r
e
a
s
 
o
f
 
D
S
A
 
w
i
t
h

r
e
l
a
t
e
d
 
s
k
i
l
l
s
.



I
n
t
e
g
r
a
t
i
o
n
 
S
c
h
e
m
a
t
i
c
 
V
I
:

S
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
1
3
9
-
-

S
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
T
e
a
c
h
i
n
g
 
i
n
 
S
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
S
c
h
o
o
l

C
o
u
r
s
e
 
D
e
s
c
r
i
p
t
i
o
n
:

O
b
s
e
r
v
a
t
i
o
n
,
 
p
a
r
t
i
c
i
p
a
t
i
o
n
,
 
a
n
d
 
r
e
s
p
o
n
s
i
b
i
l
i
t
y

f
o
r
 
i
n
s
t
r
u
c
t
i
o
n
 
i
n
 
s
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
s
c
h
o
o
l

c
l
a
s
s
r
o
o
m
.

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
O
u
t
c
o
m
e
:

V
C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
E
l
e
m
e
n
t
s
:

B
e
g
i
n
n
i
n
g
 
C
o
m
p
e
t
e
n
c
y
,
 
E
m
p
l
o
y
a
b
i
l
i
t
y

S
k
i
l
l
s
.

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
T
e
a
c
h
e
r
 
P
r
e
p
a
r
a
t
i
o
n
C
o
m
p
o
n
e
n
t
s
:

C
o
u
n
s
e
l
i
n
g

S
k
i
l
l
s
,
 
C
h
a
n
g
e
 
P
r
o
c
e
s
s
.

C
o
u
r
s
e

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

1
.

D
e
m
o
n
s
t
r
a
t
e
 
s
k
i
l
l

i
n
 
i
n
t
e
r
p
e
r
s
o
n
a
l
 
r
e
l
a
-

t
i
o
n
s
h
i
p
s
 
w
i
t
h
 
s
t
u
-

°
I
 
d
e
n
t
s
,
 
t
e
a
c
h
e
r
s
,
 
a
n
d

a
d
m
i
n
i
s
t
r
a
t
o
r
s
.

2
.

D
e
m
o
n
s
t
r
a
t
e
 
a
n
 
a
d
e
-

q
u
a
t
e
 
k
n
o
w
l
e
d
g
e
 
o
f
 
t
h
e

s
u
b
j
e
c
t
 
m
a
t
t
e
r
 
i
n
 
h
i
s

f
i
e
l
d
 
s
o
 
t
h
a
t
 
h
e
 
c
a
n
 
b
e

c
o
m
p
e
t
e
n
t
 
i
n
 
i
t
s
 
u
s
e
 
i
n

l
e
s
s
o
n
 
p
l
a
n
n
i
n
g
,
 
a
n
d
 
i
n

h
i
s
 
w
o
r
k
 
w
i
t
h
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t
s
.

1
.

B
e
 
a
b
l
e
 
t
o
 
d
e
v
e
l
o
p

c
a
r
e
e
r
 
e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
l
e
s
s
o
n

p
l
a
n
s
 
a
n
d
 
o
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s
,

t
e
a
c
h
 
t
h
e
m
,
 
a
n
d
 
t
h
e
n

e
v
a
l
u
a
t
e
 
t
h
e
 
r
e
s
u
l
t
s
,

b
o
t
h
 
a
f
f
e
c
t
i
v
e
 
a
n
d
 
c
o
g
-

n
i
t
i
v
e
.

(
A
d
a
p
t
a
t
i
o
n
s

o
f
 
c
o
u
r
s
e
 
o
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

3
,
 
4
,
 
5
)

2
.

D
e
m
o
n
s
t
r
a
t
e
 
s
k
i
l
l

i
n
 
c
l
a
s
s
r
o
o
m
 
m
a
n
a
g
e
m
e
n
t
,

a
s
 
w
e
l
l
 
a
s
 
i
n
 
i
n
t
e
r
p
e
r
-

s
o
n
a
l
 
r
e
l
a
t
i
o
n
s
h
i
p
s
 
w
i
t
h

b
o
t
h
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t
s
 
a
n
d
 
s
t
a
f
f
.

(
C
o
r
r
e
l
a
t
i
o
n
 
w
i
t
h
 
c
o
u
r
s
e

o
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s
 
1
,
 
2
)
.

S
u
g
g
e
s
t
e
d

A
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s

E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

R
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s

1
.
1
 
I
n
t
e
r
v
i
e
w
 
a
 
t
e
a
c
h
-

e
r
 
o
r
 
o
t
h
e
r
 
e
d
u
c
a
t
o
r
s

i
n
v
o
l
v
e
d
 
i
n
 
c
a
r
e
e
r

e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
a
n
d
,
 
i
f
 
p
o
s
-

s
i
b
l
e
,
 
o
b
s
e
r
v
e
 
a

l
e
s
s
o
n
 
b
e
i
n
g
 
t
a
u
g
h
t
.

1
.
2
 
I
n
t
e
g
r
a
t
e
 
a
 
c
a
r
e
e
r

e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
u
n
i
t
,
 
m
o
d
u
l
e

o
r
 
l
e
s
s
o
n
 
i
n
t
o
 
y
o
u
r

f
i
e
l
d
 
e
x
p
e
r
i
e
n
c
e
 
o
r

s
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
t
e
a
c
h
i
n
g
 
a
n
d

e
v
a
l
u
a
t
e
.

2
.
1
 
A
t
t
e
n
d
 
c
l
a
s
s
r
o
o
m

m
a
n
a
g
e
m
e
n
t
 
a
n
d
 
i
n
t
e
r
-

p
e
r
s
o
n
a
l
 
s
k
i
l
l
 
s
e
s
s
i
o
n

c
e
n
t
e
r
i
n
g
 
o
n
 
t
h
e
 
f
o
l
-

l
o
w
i
n
g
:

A
d
l
e
r
i
a
n

P
s
y
c
h
o
l
o
g
y
,
 
T
r
a
n
s
a
c
-

t
i
o
n
a
l
 
A
n
a
l
y
s
i
s
,

A
c
t
i
v
i
t
y
 
G
r
o
u
p
 
G
u
i
d
-

a
n
c
e
,
 
a
n
d
 
G
r
o
u
p

P
r
o
c
e
s
s
.

2
.
2
 
I
n
t
e
g
r
a
t
e
 
t
h
e

t
e
c
h
n
i
q
u
e
s
 
l
e
a
r
n
e
d
 
i
n

a
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
t
e
a
c
h
i
n
g

s
i
t
u
a
t
i
o
n
.

P
r
e
-
C
o
u
r
s
e
 
E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

1
.
1
 
O
b
s
e
r
v
a
t
i
o
n
 
r
e
p
o
r
t
.

1
.
2
 
S
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
e
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

r
e
p
o
r
t
.

S
u
p
e
r
v
i
s
i
n
g
 
t
e
a
c
h
e
r
'
s

r
e
p
o
r
t
.

2
.
1
 
C
l
a
s
s
 
p
a
r
t
i
c
i
p
a
t
i
o
n
.

1
.
1
 
C
h
e
c
k
 
t
h
e
 
C
a
r
e
e
r
 
I
n
-

f
o
r
m
a
t
i
o
n
 
C
e
n
t
e
r
,
 
C
o
l
-

l
e
g
e
 
o
f
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
,

U
n
i
v
e
r
s
i
t
y
 
o
f
 
A
r
i
z
o
n
a
,

f
o
r
 
n
a
m
e
s
 
o
f
 
p
e
r
s
o
n
n
e
l

,
s
o
 
i
n
v
o
l
v
e
d
.

1
.
2
 
N
o
t
e
 
r
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s
 
f
o
r

2
.
1
-
-
I
n
t
e
g
r
a
t
i
o
n
 
S
c
h
e
-

m
a
t
i
c
 
I
V
.

S
w
a
i
n
 
(
1
9
7
1
)
;

O
l
s
o
n
 
(
1
9
7
3
)
.

2
.
1
 
U
n
i
v
e
r
s
i
t
y
 
o
f
 
A
r
i
-

z
o
n
a
 
C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n

P
r
o
j
e
c
t
 
(
1
9
7
4
)
 
"
A
n
n
o
-

t
a
t
e
d
 
B
i
b
l
i
o
g
r
a
p
h
y
"
;

C
o
u
n
s
e
l
i
n
g
 
a
n
d
 
G
u
i
d
a
n
c
e

m
a
t
e
r
i
a
l
s
,
 
U
n
i
v
e
r
s
i
t
y

o
f
 
A
r
i
z
o
n
a
 
C
o
u
n
s
e
l
i
n
g

a
n
d
 
G
u
i
d
a
n
c
e
 
D
e
p
a
r
t
-

m
e
n
t
a
l
 
L
i
b
r
a
r
y
.

2
.
2
 
S
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
t
e
a
c
h
i
n
g
 
l
o
g
.

2
.
2
 
B
e
n
s
o
n
 
(
1
9
7
3
)
;

S
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
a
n
d
 
s
u
p
e
r
v
i
s
o
r
y

A
p
p
a
l
a
c
h
i
a
n
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n

t
e
a
c
h
e
r
'
s
 
a
s
s
e
s
s
m
e
n
t
 
o
f

S
a
t
e
l
l
i
t
e
 
P
r
o
j
e
c
t
 
(
1
9
7
4
)
;

i
m
p
l
e
m
e
n
t
a
t
i
o
n
.

S
w
a
i
n
 
(
1
9
7
1
)
;
 
K
i
e
s
o
w

(
1
9
7
3
)
;
 
E
v
e
n
 
(
1
9
7
4
c
)

m
i
s
c
e
l
l
a
n
e
o
u
s
 
m
a
t
e
r
i
a
l
s
;

H
a
n
s
e
n
 
e
t
 
a
l
.
 
(
1
9
7
3
)

T
E
C
E
 
M
o
d
u
l
e
s
 
1
 
a
n
d
 
3
.



I
n
t
e
g
r
a
t
i
o
n
 
S
c
h
e
m
a
t
i
c
 
V
I
:

S
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
1
3
9
,
 
C
o
n
t
i
n
u
e
d

C
o
u
r
s
e

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

S
u
g
g
e
s
t
e
d

A
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s

E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

3
.

B
e
 
a
b
l
e
 
t
o
 
d
e
v
e
l
o
p

t
h
e
 
l
e
s
s
o
n
 
o
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

a
n
d
 
p
l
a
n
s
 
i
n
 
a
f
f
e
c
t
i
v
e

a
n
d
 
c
o
g
n
i
t
i
v
e
 
a
r
e
a
s
 
a
p
-

p
r
o
p
r
i
a
t
e
 
t
o
 
h
i
s
 
s
u
b
-

j
e
c
t
 
f
i
e
l
d
.

4
.

B
e
 
a
b
l
e
 
t
o
 
t
e
a
c
h

c
l
a
s
s
e
s
 
u
s
i
n
g
 
h
i
s
 
o
b
j
e
c
-

t
i
v
e
s
 
a
n
d
 
p
l
a
n
s
.

3
.

D
e
m
o
n
s
t
r
a
t
e
 
a
n
 
u
n
d
e
r
-

s
t
a
n
d
i
n
g
 
o
f
 
t
h
e
 
p
r
o
c
e
s
s

t
h
r
o
u
g
h
 
w
h
i
c
h
 
c
h
a
n
g
e
s
 
a
r
e

b
r
o
u
g
h
t
 
a
b
o
u
t
 
i
n
 
s
c
h
o
o
l

s
y
s
t
e
m
s
.

(
C
o
r
r
e
l
a
t
i
o
n

w
i
t
h
 
c
o
u
r
s
e
 
o
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
 
6
)

5
.

B
e
 
a
b
l
e
 
t
o
 
e
v
a
l
u
a
t
e

t
h
e
 
r
e
s
u
l
t
s
 
o
f
 
h
i
s
 
t
e
a
c
h
-

i
n
g
 
o
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s
 
a
n
d
 
p
l
a
n
s
,

b
o
t
h
 
a
f
f
e
c
t
i
v
e
 
a
n
d

c
o
g
n
i
t
i
v
e
.

3
.
1
 
I
n
t
r
o
d
u
c
e
 
n
e
w
 
c
a
-

r
e
e
r
 
e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
m
a
t
e
-

r
i
a
l
s
 
a
n
d
 
a
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s

i
n
 
t
h
e
 
s
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
t
e
a
c
h
-

i
n
g
 
s
i
t
u
a
t
i
o
n
.

3
.
1
 
O
b
s
e
r
v
a
t
i
o
n
 
o
f

r
e
s
u
l
t
s
.

-
S
t
u
d
e
n
t
 
t
e
a
c
h
i
n
g
 
l
o
g

P
o
s
t
-
C
o
u
r
s
e
 
E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

3
.
1
 
D
r
i
4

H
a
n
s
e
n
 
4

T
E
C
E
 
M
c
x

H
a
n
s
e
n
 
(

K
e
l
l
e
r

(
1
9
7
4
c
)

m
a
t
e
r
i
a
:

t
o
 
B
e
 
a

"
T
h
e
 
T
e
.

R
o
l
e
"
;

E
v
e
n
 
(
1
!

P
a
c
k
e
t
,

C
o
n
s
u
l
t
i

A
d
d
i
t
i
o
i

P
l
e
a
s
e
 
1

v
e
r
s
i
t
y

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
1

P
r
o
j
e
c
t

l
i
o
g
r
a
p
i

t
i
o
n
a
l

g
u
i
d
e
s
,

a
c
t
i
v
i
t
:

m
e
d
i
a
 
m



I
n
t
e
g
r
a
t
i
o
n
 
S
c
h
e
m
a
t
i
c
 
V
I
:

S
e
c
o
n
d
a
r
y
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
,
 
1
3
9
,
 
C
o
n
t
i
n
u
e
d

C
o
u
r
s
e

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n

O
b
j
e
c
t
i
v
e
s

S
u
g
g
e
s
t
e
d

A
c
t
i
v
i
t
i
e
s

E
v
a
l
u
a
t
i
o
n

R
e
s
o
u
r
c
e
s

6
.

K
n
o
w
 
t
h
e
 
r
e
q
u
i
r
e
-

m
e
n
t
s
 
o
f
 
t
h
e
 
s
c
h
o
o
l
 
i
n

w
h
i
c
h
 
h
e
 
t
e
a
c
h
e
s
 
i
n
 
r
e
-

g
a
r
d
 
t
o
 
a
t
t
e
n
d
a
n
c
e
,

g
r
a
d
e
s
,
 
a
d
m
i
n
i
s
t
r
a
t
i
v
e

p
r
o
c
e
d
u
r
e
s
,
 
e
t
c
.
,
 
a
n
d

w
o
r
k
 
w
i
t
h
i
n
 
t
h
i
s

f
r
a
m
e
w
o
r
k
.

U
s
e
 
m
a
t
e
r
i
a
l
s
 
(
k
i
t
s
,

b
o
o
k
s
,
 
f
i
l
m
s
t
r
i
p
s
,

e
t
c
.
)
 
f
r
o
m
 
t
h
e
 
C
a
r
e
e
r

I
n
f
o
r
m
a
t
i
o
n
 
C
e
n
t
e
r
 
i
n

y
o
u
r
 
c
l
a
s
s
r
o
o
m
.

B
i
b
l
i
o
g
r
a
p
h
i
e
s
:

c
h
e
c
k
 
t
h
e
 
A
r
i
z
o
n
a

C
a
r
e
e
r
 
E
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
 
C
l
e
a
r
-

i
n
g
 
H
o
u
s
e
 
B
i
b
l
i
o
g
r
a
p
h
y

a
n
d
 
I
n
d
e
x
.



P
r
o
v
i
d
e
 
w
o
r
k
s
h
o
p
s
,

s
e
m
i
n
a
r
s
,
 
d
e
m
o
n
s
t
r
a
-

t
i
o
n
s
,
 
e
t
c
.
,
 
f
o
r

t
h
o
s
e
 
i
n
v
o
l
v
e
0
 
i
n

c
a
r
e
e
r
 
e
d
u
c
a
t
i
o
n
.

A
w
a
r
e
n
e
s
s

P
r
o
d
u
c
e
 
i
n
s
t
r
u
c
t
i
o
n
-

a
l
 
m
a
t
e
r
i
a
l
 
f
o
r
 
u
s
e

i
n
 
c
a
r
e
e
r
 
i
m
p
l
e
m
e
n
t
a
-

t
i
o
n
.

C
e
n
t
e
r
 
U
s
e
d
 
A
s

P
e
r
s
o
n
a
l
 
R
e
s
o
u
r
c
e

E
M
P
H
A
S
I
S
 
O
N
 
v
a
l
u
i
n
g
,
 
d
e
c
i
d
i
n
g
,

c
o
m
m
u
n
i
c
a
t
i
o
n
,
 
c
a
r
e
e
r
 
d
e
v
e
l
o
p
-

m
e
n
t
,
 
a
n
d
 
c
a
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OVERVIEW

If a college or university is attempting to integrate Career Edu-
cation into its existing teacher preparation programs or is in
fact establishing a separate department of Career Education, its
strongest asset is a Career Information Center which can
serve as the vehicle for attaining the purposes outlined in the
following schematic. Without such a Center, a Career Education
program of integration or departmental development is vastly
limited. None of the suggested purposes can be adequately ad-
dressed. Theoretical information can be supplied, of course, but
any on-campus activities requiring the demonstration, production,
and/or collection of career education materials, are practically
eliminated. These hands-on experiences so vital to the develop-
ment of teacher expertise are once again dependent solely on
field participation. Liaison service and vocational assistance
are likewise ignored.

If, however, such a Center is available, the following develop-
mental stages can be emphasized:

1) The AWARENESS or perception stage in which the Center is
used as a personal resource;

2) The ORIENTATION or investigation stage during which the
Center serves as a World of Work Resource:

3) The EXPLORATION or in-depth examination stage where the
Center becomes a curriculum resource;

4) The PREPARATION or readiness stage in which the Center is
designated as a student teaching and vocational resource.

A Career Information Center, then, is a vital ingredient for
a Career Education program, because it is in eseence a learn-
ing laboratory for the students, faculty and staff of a school or
college of education; its resources, however, can be made readily
available to anyone on campus or in the community.
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STEP-BY-STEP PROCESS

1. Define the role and the rationale for the Center.

2. Analyze the purposes and objectives of the Center.

3. Assess specific Center needs re: equipment, space, location,
materials, staff.

4. Contact departments involved and discuss implementation
possibilities.

5. Establish a specific Advisory Committee.

6. Outline possible program and submit for Advisory Committee
input.

7. Revise and submit for Advisory Committee approval.

8. Secure space and equipment.

9. Hire staff.

10. Collect existing materials and solicit suggestions for addi-
tional materials.

11. Order new materials.

12. Decide on the organization and arrangement of the Center.

13. Set up the Center as materials arrive

14. Establish policies/guidelines for use

15. Open the Center.

16. Hold orientation sessions.

17. Publicize the Center.

18. Schedule class visits to the Center.

19. Develop workshop plans.

20. Evaluate the operation; update the materials; and initiate
any necessary changes.
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ELEMENTS

ADVISORY COMMITTEE

A necessary ingredient for a successful Center operation is the
establishment of an Advisory Committee. This Committee consists
of representatives from each area or department involved in thex
Career Education thrust. The chief function of this group will
be to serve the Center staff in an advisory capacity. More spe-
cifically, the Committee's responsibilities include the following:

1. Examining and approving the Center's program.

2. Suggesting ideas and materials for the Center.

3. Reviewing scheduled Center activities.

4. Serving as a "sounding board" for the Center staff.

5. Encouraging departmental participation in the Center's
program.

6. Coordinating within their departments in order to prevent
repetition of materials and/or activities.

7. Evaluating completed Center activities.

8. Analyzing "drop-in" use of the Center.

9. Meeting regularly as a group.

(The time, place and regularity of the meetings should be deter-
mined by the group itself. A monthly meeting is suggested.)

LOCATION AND SPACE

As this Center is essentially a learning laboratory for the stu-
dents and faculty of the college/school of education, ideally it
should be located there in an easily accessible area. The space
needed will depend on an assessment of the student utilization
of such a Center. Both location and space, however, are subject
to the already existing spatial demands within the college/school.
Even though an area large enough to accommodate 30-40 people con-
fortably and to house staff, media equipment and materials is de-
sirable, it is even more important to be in existence'. Therefore,
it is imperative to BEGIN with whatever is available and to ex-
pand from there.
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EQpIPMENT

Equipment can be classified into two main categories--ESSENTIAL
and DESIRABLE.

ESSENTIAL

Telephone
Career Education materials
Book shelves
File cabinets
Office supplies
Access to duplicating machines
Tables
Chairs
Desks
Typewriters
Bulletin boards
Audio-visual cart

DESIRABLE

Filmstrip viewers
Screen
Filmstrip projector
Movie projector
Tape recorders
Zerox machine
Mimeo machine
Ditto machine
Overhead projector
Video equipment

The ESSENTIAL items, in many cases, can be secured from existing

equipment not assigned. If not, part of Center budget must
be allocated for necessary equipment. As for the DESIRABLE
items, use of most of them can be arranged through an academic
department, through the college/school's resource supplies or
through the campus audio-visual bureau. If any of the DESIRABLE
items are deemed ESSENTIAL and cannot be secured as suggested,
then they too must be considered in the budget for the Center.

MATERIALS

A list of specific materials for stocking a Career Informa-

tion Center can be found in Appendix A. The organization of
these materials, however, is another item for consideration. The
suggestion made by staff members of the Westside Area Career Oc-

cupations Project (WACOP), to arrange Center materials according

to type of material has proved to be most workable. Career Edu-
cation materials thus fall into the following categorical types:

Books (B)
Cassettes (CS)
Files (F)
Filmstrips (FS)
Games (G)
*Kits (KT)

Miscellaneous (MISC)
Pamphlets (PM)
Posters (P)
Periodicals (PER)
Simulations (SIM)
Transparencies (TP)

*Kits can be defined as any multi-media unit.

3 0
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These groups of materials can then be arranged in alphabetical
order around the perimeter of your room, thus leaving the center
area for study tables and chairs.

In order to more precisely classify WITHIN item categories, ma-
terials can be sorted systematically in terms of the following
breakdown or a comparable one devised to fit specific needs:

1. Generalities

2. Career Education

3. Counseling and Guidance

4. Decision-Making

5. Education

6. Self-Awareness

7. Subject Area

8. World of Work

9. Testing

10. Valuing

If such categorizing is to be efficient for users as well as for
staff, a card catalog system like that available in any other
library or resource center will need to be established. In addi-
tion to a Center Shelf List, an alphabetically arranged listing
of all materials including publication information that are
available in the Center, TITLE, SUBJECT and GRADE LEVEL indices
can be set up. The TITLE INDEX will be arranged alphabetically
like the SHELF LIST, but will carry such additional information
as an ITEM notation and an acquisition NUMBER taken from the
Center's Acquisition List which is compiled according to the date
of the item's arrival (i.e. B-1 or F5-4). Annotation, grade lev-
el usage, price, and subject classification (1-10) are also in-
cluded. The GRADE LEVEL Catalog can be color-coded according to
grade level usage (i.e. high school/adult = blue; junior high =
green; elementary = pink) and will carry all information but the
annotation and the subject classification; the latter information
can be secured from the TITLE catalog. The SUBJECT Catalog, then,
will be arranged according to subject (i.e. Generalities, Career
Education, Counseling and Guidance, etc.) and will include all
information, but the annotation and the grade level usage.
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SAMPLE TITLE CARDS

2.1
B-133 Career education: What is is and how to do it,

Kenneth B. Hoyt, Rupert N. Evans, Edward F.
Mackin, Garth L. Mangum. Olympus Pub. Co.,
2nd ed., 1974. 238 pp.

Provides the philosophic and historical back-
ground for understanding what career education
is, why it is needed, and how it developed.
Instructs on how a program can be implemented
within a school system.

1 CAREER EDUCATION Olympus Publishing Co.
937 E. 9th South

6.95 Salt Lake City, Ut 84105

KT
7.6 First things: What happens between people.
K-41 Guidance Associates, 1970. 2 color filmstrips,

1 cassette, 1 discussion uide.

Grades K-3.

Contents: 1. What happens between people 64 fr/
8 min. 2. Part II 41 fr/5 min.

Introduces primary grade children to basic con-
cepts of their social and physical environments.

1 SOCIAL STUDIES

19.35

Guidance Associates
41 Washington Ave.
Pleasantville, N.Y.

FILES

Files to be set up include the following:

-- Vertical Files: Established for miscellaneous career materi-
als and pamphlets. Arranged alphabetically.

3 2
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- - Occupational Files: Developed from free materials, occupa-
tional briefs, the Occupational Outlook Handbook pamphlets.
This information can be arranged according to a clustering
system (see Appendix B, "Sample Occupational Clustering
Systems"), alphabetically by career title or alphabetically
by subject area emphasis.

College Files: Set up on a limited basis as such catalogs
and information are generally available in the main campus
library. Shelved alphabetically by state or by college.

- - Junior College Files: Set up in the same way as the College
Files.

- - Apprenticeship Files: Developed with materials available
from local apprenticeship programs. Filed alphabetically.

- - Training Schools: Put together with materials secured from
local beauty, barber, business and career colleges. Filed
alphabetically.

- - Speaker Files: Optional. Established by securing commit-
ments from individuals willing to speak on given topics to
various groups. This information can be arranged in one of
several ways. (See Appendix C, "Alternative Resource Speaker
Filing Systems.")

GUIDELINES FOR USE

Suggested Purposes for the Center:

-- Provide workshops, seminars, demonstrations, etc., for those
involved in Career Education.

-- Produce instructional material for use in Career Education
implementation.

- - Obtain, organize and disseminate all kinds of Career Educa-
tion resource materials.

-- Furnish assistance in planning for and evaluating Career Edu-
cation activities, units, projects.

-- Serve as a liaison between the College/School of Education,
the rest of the campus, and the community at large.

-- Offer vocational assistance to those about to enter the
world of work.

3 3
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Services available through the Center:

-- Individualized assistance

- - Facility for class/personal visitations

- - Career Education Workshops

-- Material demonstration and development

-- Resource materials for class, personal use

-- Referral source

- - Vocational assistance

Policy Considerations Relating to the Center:

- - Hours of Center

- - Material check-out system

-- Length of borrowing time

RRserve materials

- - Newsletter dissemination

- - Demonstrations and workshops

-- Tabulation of Center visitors

- - Users' evaluation of materials

- - Priority availability of Center and its materials

ORIENTATION

Faculty and students, particularly, need to be familiarized
with the Career Information Center--its purposes, its
services, its availability. However, such a familiarization pro-
cess can be successfully achieved only after the Center staff is
fully aware of their responsibilities and of the Center's func-
tions. When this stage of orientation has been satisfactorily
completed, then the following two-stage orientation of students
and faculty can proceed:

3 4
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STAGE I: Open House. This stage can be planned for stu-
dents and faculty separately or to-
gether. It consists of publicizing
designated times when students and
faculty can come to the Center and
discover where it is, what it con-
tains and who operates it.

STAGE II. Class Session. This stage is a precisely planned
sessLon in the Center for a desig-
nated class and its professor.
(See Appendix D, "Orientation: The
Career Information Center.")

PUBLIC RELATIONS

Chief components of this element are publicity and coordination
with others operating in a similar capacity. In order to estab-
lish and continue a Career Information Center, continuous
publicity must be forthcoming through bulletin boards, periodic
flyers, the campus newspaper, a regular newsletter, etc. In
addition, Cer.e.c staff must be in contact with others on the
campus and ir the community who are providing similar services.
Only th-rough a concerted attempt to make the campus community
aware cf the Center and a willingness to cooperate with others in
the field will the Center be able to meet the needs of its users
and realize its stated purposes.

WORKSHOPS

The Career Information Center provides the optimum ingre-
dients for the development of a variety of Career Education work-
shops. The place, a knowledgeable staff, and the necessary
resource materials are accessible to any group who wants to meet
for a period of intensive study in Career Education. Although
groups will 'lave different needs and workshop topics, formats and
time schedules will vary, in most cases, the following generalized
components will be applicable or adaptable:

I, ..!verview of Career Education

II. Analysis of Career Education and

III. Career Education Materials Appropriate to

IV. Development of Career Education Activities, Units, Pro-
grams, Resources in/for
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Regardless, it is a prime responsibility of the Center staff to
make such workshops available not only to faculty and students,
but also to local school districts requesting assistance with
Career Education implementation. (See Appendix D, "Suggested
Topics for Career Information Center Workshops.")

VOCATIONAL ASSISTANCE

One of the purposes of a Career Information Center is to
provide help to those about to enter the world of work. This
vocational assistance may occur as one-to-one consultations,
group decision-making activities, career exploration workshops,
or class career information sessions. It is therefore imperative
that the Center staff be able to utilize Career Education re-
sources from a purely occupational viewpoint.

STAFF

In order to oversee the Center, to fulfill the purposes outlined
for its implementation and to develop the previously described
programs, a minimum staffing would be as follows:

Career Education Specialist

Qualifications: Master's or doctoral degree in an educational
area. Experience in teaching, administration and Career Educa-
tion necessary.

Responsibilities include:

1. Directing the operation of the Center.
2. Meeting with the Advisory Board.
3. Hiring and supervising staff.
4. Ordering supplies and Career Education materials.
5. Planning and conducting orientations.
6. Developing workshop plan.
7. Conducting workshops.
8. Teaming with professors for Career Education integration

into existing courses.
9. Coordinating with other campus student services.

10. Supervising independent study in Career Education.
11. Providing vocational assistance.
12. Evaluating Career Information Center program and

revising.
13. Updating Center materials.

3 6
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Center Administrative Assistant

Qualifications: A minimum of two years college experience.
Working knowledge of secretarial skills and business procedures.
Background and/or interest in library work and Career Education
preferred.

Responsibilities include:

1. Maintaining and augmenting procedures for utilizing the
Career Information Center.

2. Handling all Center business procedures (typing, filing,
ordering, compiling, mimeographing, etc.).

3. Supervising part-time secretarial help.
4. Organizing and maintaining Center materials.
5. Arranging materials for Center activities and workshops.
6. Publicizing Center activities (through bulletin boards,

flyers, personal contact).
7. Publishing Center newsletter.
8. Keeping Center evaluation records.

Part-Time Secretarial Help

Qualifications: Secretarial skills (typing, filing, compiling,
mimeographing, etc.) and experience.

Responsibilities include:

1. Typing assigned materials.
2. Operating duplicating machines
3. Compiling materials.
4. Assisting administrative assistant.

BUDGET

The operating budget for a Career Information Center will
vary from school to school depending on the size of the Center,
the number of staff, and the amount of available materials.
Still, the major budget items to be considered will be the
following:

Staff Equipment Supplies
Career Education Materials Space

Possible funding sources include (1) the existing college/univer-
sity budget; (2) federal contracts and grants (Vocational or Ca-
reer Education monies); (3) state resources (in Vocational or
Career Education); (4) private foundations.
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EVALUATION

OVERVIEW

Although rationale and implementation represent the major seg-
ments of any program, they are incomplete without the inclusion

of an evaluation segment. When such an evaluation segment is
automatically built into the on-going operation of a Career
Information Center, the development of the operation can be

carefully documented: its effectiveness analyzed and its imple-
mentation adapted. In order to secure a representative analysis,
evaluation should be drawn from the following groups:

- - The Advisory Committee

- - Involved faculty and staff

- - Student participants

- - Others (local school district personnel and/or community
representatives)

Evaluation instruments should be devised to examine the effec-
tiveness of:

Orientation

-- Workshops

- - In-class presentations

-- Material usage

- - Vocational assistance

-- The entire program

INSTRUMENTS

The sample evaluation formats included here can be adapted to fit
specific needs or can serve as guidelines for the development of

new instruments. They are grouped in the following categories:
Surveys, Questionnaires, Evaluations, Miscellaneous Formats.

3 8
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SURVEYS

Benson (1973, p. A-85) "Program Reaction Survey"

Staff

1. In what ways has the Career Development Program helped you
to do a better job professionally?

A. Increased my knowledge of career development concepts.
B. Provided a vehicle for increasing curriculum relevancy.
C. Provided usable materials for my work.
D . Stimulated more team work.
E. Increased community assistance in education.
F. Other

G . No help.

2. Did you feel you had a voice in the implementation of the
program, if you desired?

f Yes r I No

3. The amount of time required for this program was:

too much
okay
too little

4. The major objectives of the program as you see them are
(check all appropriate answers):

A. Meet national manpower needs.
B. Develop specific student job skills before graduation.
C. Integrate vocational and academic education.
D . Help students select an occupation before graduation.
E . Increase the use of community resources.
P. Other

G . Impossible to determine.

5. What are the highlights of the program?

6. In your opinion were the participants supportive of this
program?

r---1 -Much F-1 Some ni Little rl None

3 7
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7. Did this program duplicate what is being done already?

El Much FT S ome 1-7 Little None

If so, where

8. What, if any, problems do you see associated with the
program?

9. Were the materials developed useful?

Much
J

j S ome Litle No help

10. Were the techniques developed useful?

I I
Much El S ome Little

I J No use

Benson (1973, p. A-87), "Community Reaction Survey"

Career Development Program Date

1. In general, I am aware of the Career Development Program:

Yes ri N o 17 Unsure

2. The major objectives of the program, as you see them, are:
Please rank, 1--being the highest priority objective

7--being the lowest priority objective

a. Meet national manpower need&
b. Develop specific student job skills before graduation
c. Integrate vocational and academic education
d. Help students select an occupation before graduation
e. Increase the use of community resources
f. Create an awareness of the world of work
g. Impossible to determine
h. Other

3. In your opinion, are parents supportive of this type of
program?

r 1 Much
I

{ Some [ 1 Little
I I

No support

4. Are you supportive of this program?

I I
Much 1 1 Some

General comments:

n Little 1 1No support
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White and Bainter (1973), "Pre-Service Teacher Attitude Survey"

Level of Agreement %
Unde- Dis-

Opinion Statement Agree cided agree

1. The concept of career education is long
overdue in the nation's schools.

2. The preparation of general teachers for
career education roles should be a func-
tion of this institution.

3. Every pre-service teacher should have
hands-on experience in structuring ca-
reer education curriculum.

4. Career education is probably a passing
fad.

5. If I had a choice, I would like to work
in a school system which has a career
education program.

6. Bringing the world of work into the
school curriculum in the elementary and
middle school will negatively affect the
student's choice about what to learn.

7. I would like to have additional experi-
ence in structuring career education
curriculum.

8. I have sufficient work experience myself
that I could use in structuring career
education curriculum.

9. Education for employment is as justifiably
a part of the school curriculum as educa-
tion for college.

10. I would recommend this module to other
pre-service teachers.
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QpESTIONNAIRES

Even (1974a), "Administrator Information Questionnaire"

1. Have you had personal contact with the Career Education Spe-
cialist during the current school year?

El Yes r--1 No

2. Based on your personal observations, what would you consider
to be the involvement of both students and teachers with the
Career Education Specialist (check appropriate box)?

Great
Professor

Involvement

Great
Student

Involvement

Comments:

I

Little or No
Professor

Involvement

Little or No
Student

Involvement

3. How satisfied are you with the specialist related activities
in your department/college?

Very
Satisfied

Comments:

1 I 1

Very
Dissatisfied

4. Briefly state what you feel the role of the career education
specialist should be in your department/college.

5. Are there any specialist activities which you feel should be
expanded? Explain:

6. Are there any activities that you feel can be reduced?
Explain:

7. Have either students or professors related favorable or un-
favorable comments to you regarding specialist activities?
If so, what was the nature of these?
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Even (1974b), "Professor Information Questionnaire"

1. Have you had any personal contact with the Career Education
Specialist during the current school year?

El Yes M No

If yes, approximately how many times?
Was this on a regular basis (i.e. monthly, weekly, etc.)?

El Yes No

2. In which of the following areas have you received help or
materials from the Career Education Specialist (check each
one that applies)?

a. Setting up field trips for students.
b. Locating resource speakers for the class.
c. Obtaining materials for the career education

discussions.
d. Teaching a class on career possibilities.
e. Developing workshops.
f. Receiving occupation information at faculty meetings.
g. Providing vocational counseling for students.
h. Other (explain briefly):

3. For the activities checked above, please describe briefly the
help or materials which the Career Education Specialist gave
you:

4. How would you rate the servics which you have received from
the Career Education Specialist (check one)?

1---] excellent F-1 good

1--1 fair ri poor

average

f f not applicable

Briefly explain why you feel this way:

5. What suggestions could you offer the specialist for future
career education activities during the next academic year?
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6. Provide a brief statement as to how you personally define

the role of Career Education Specialist in your college/

department:

7. What services could the Career Education Specialist provide'

you with that you feel would be helpful?

Young (1971), "Career Education Questionnaire"

1. Identify what you believe to be the main components of a

Career Education Program, K-12:

2. Do you believe your school with its present staff can imple-

ment a Career Education program?

7-1 Yes No

If Yes--How? If no--Why not?

3. A. What kind of in-service training will be needed to aid

you in preparing to implement Career Education?

B. How much time (in hours) do you believe it will take to

prepare you for a Career Education role? hours

4. A. What types of curriculum materials will you need to im-

plement Career Education?

B. Will you use curriculum materials prepared by others?

r--- Yes ! INo

5. Up to now my involvement in the Career Development Program
has been (check all that apply):

a. As a parent
b. As a community employer
c. As a class resource speaker
d. As a school community tour host
e. Other
f. None
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6. I would be willing to be involved in the Career Development
Program in the following ways (check all that apply):

a. As a class resource speaker
b. As a school community tour host
c. As a personal interview subject
d. Other
e. Not sure

7. I am answering this survey as a:

a. Parent
b. Business representative
c. Civic organization member
d. Educator
e. Other

Thank you.

Gentlemen: I can give my assistance in the following:
Resource Speaker Field Trips Personal Interview

Name

Address

(Please print)

City State Zip

Telephone Occupational Area
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EVALUATIONS

Tuckman (1972), "Instrument 2" -- Think About This Workshop

Respectable

Purposeful

Unworthy

Unrewarding

Practical

Interesting

Unsatisfactory

Realistic

Unessential

Important

Harmful

Secure (future)

Meaningless

Unsuccessful

Attractive

Profitable

Definite

Ineffective

Worthless

Undesirable

a)
4-)

4 0
4-) 4-)LILI a) 4-)

E (11 5 (11
o WP 0,C
M 3 Z 0 W 3

4 6
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4-)

: Disrespectable

: Aimless

: Worthy

: Rewarding

: Impractical

: Boring

: Satisfaa6ry

: Unrealistic

: Essential

: Unimportant

: Helpful

: Insecure(future)

: Meaningful

: Successful

: Unattractive

: Unprofitable

: Indefinite

: Effective

: Valuable

: Desirable



Tuckman (1972) (Adapted)

"Career Education Workshop Final Evaluation Form"

Read each statement carefully and decide how you feel about it.
You will agree with some statements and disagree with others.
There are five possible answers to each statement. The "unde-
cided" answer should be circled only when you have no opinion.
Circle one answer where applicable and complete all statements.

Strongly Unde- Dis- Strongly
Agree Agree cided agree Disagree

1. The objectives of this
workshop were clear to
me SA A U D SD

2. Specific goals and plan-
ning made it easy to
work efficiently . . . SA A U D SD

3. I did not learn anything
new SA A U D SD

4. The material presented
was valuable to me . . . SA A U D SD

5. I was stimulated to think
about the topics presented SA A U D SD

6. We worked together well as
a group SA A U D SD

7. I did not have an oppor-
tunity to express my ideas SA A U D SD

8. My time was well spent . SA A U D SD

9. The workshop met my ex-
pectations SA A U D SD

10. The content presented was
applicable to the future
implementation of Career
Education SA A U D SD

11. As a result of your participation in this workshop, what plans
have you formulated for future implementation of Career
Education?
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12."In your opinion, what were the major strengths of this
workshop?

13. In your opinion, what were the major weaknesses of this
workshop?

14. If you were to conduct a workshop similar to this one, what
would you do differently from what was done in this workshop?

15. Additional comments about the workshop:

Even and Delap, The University of Arizona Career Education
Project, 1974.

Name of Item

"Material Evaluation"

Name
School
Grade Level
Date(s) Used

1. General Reaction 2. Number of students involved:

Positive 5-10 21-30
Negative 11-20 31-40

over 40
Student Reaction

Positive
Negative

3. Product evaluation (1 = lowest, 5 = highest)

accuracy 1 2 3 4 5

relevancy 1 2 3 4 5

currency 1 2 3 4 5

over-all quality 1 2 3 4 5

usefulness 1 2 3 4 5

student reaction 1 2 3 4 5

4. Context in which used (what area, how many, why, etc.):

4 8
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5. Suggestions for use (how many, with whom, how, what part of,
etc.):

6. Other comments:

Neal (1972)

MISCELLANEOUS FORMATS

"Confidence Scale"

Directions: Please rate the statements on this instrument with
respect to your feelings of confidence to do the things specified.
Rate the statements on a nine (9) point scale. Circle the number
9 for those statements which describe the knowledge or skills that
you are very confident you possess; circle 1 for those statements
which describe those knowledges or skills which you are very un-
certain that you possess or any number in-between which you think
describes your level of confidence.

1 2 3 4 5 6 7
Very Uncer- Confi-

Uncertain tain Neutral sent

Example:
I am confident that I would do a
better job of teaching if I were
paid more money.

1. I am confident that I have a
working knowledge of career
education.'

2. I am confident that I can relate
subject matter to the world of
work.

3. I am confident that I have the
skill necessary to work effec-
tively with students in small
groups (3 to 7 students).

4. I am confident that I have the
skills necessary to work effec-
tively with pupils in large
groups (entire class).
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1 2 3 4
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8 9

Very
Confident

5 6 7 8 9
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5 6 7 8 9

5 6 7 8 9



5. I am confident that I know
enough about the world of work
to teach effectively about it
in the classroom.

6. I am confident that I would use
curriculum materials prepared
by myself.

7. I am confident that I would use
curriculum materials prepared
by others.

8. I am confident that I have the
necessary skills to cope with
individual student discipline
problems.

9. I am confident that I understand
the problems of teaching students
in a career education program.

10. I am confident that I possess
the necessary skills required to
cope with group discipline
problems.

11. I am confident that I understand
the problems of the students I
teach.

12. I am confident that I have the
necessary skills to deal with
unexpected situations in teach-
ing as they develop.

13. I am confident that I can adapt
my teaching program to imple-
ment career education.

14. I am confident that I can use
such techniques as field trips,
closed circuit TV and resource
persons effectively in my
teaching program.

15. I am confident I understand the
need for career education.
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In-Service
Implementation
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INITIAL ACTIVITIES

PART I. For Department Heads/Area Coordinators individually:
Step-by-Step Process of Development

1. Briefly review materials in packet.

2. Quickly jot down
department/area.

3. Select four core
integration.

FILL IN SCHEMATIC I

4. Consider as they, are appropriate to your department/
area:

- -- Implementation Possibilities

- -- Goal/Mission

--- Outcomes and Elements

--- Teacher Preparation Components

--- Courses to Be Integrated

--- Career Center/Laboratory Usage

--- Evaluation Options

--- Characteristics of Your Program

FILL IN SCHEMATIC II

5. Examine as they are appropriate to at least one of
your core courses/areas:

--- Description

--- Outcomes and Elements

--- Teacher Preparation Components

--- Course/Area Objectives

--- Career Education Objectives

--- Suggested Activities

what is already being done in your

courses/areas for concentrated
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--- Evaluation Options

--- Resources

FILL IN SCHEMATIC III - VI

6. Study as they are appropriate to the development of a
new Center or the refocusing of an existing Center:

--- Purposes

--- Levels of Usage

--- Availability

FILL IN SCHEMATIC VII

Briefly note the general categories of materials you
would want available in the Center.

5 6
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PART II. For the Group as a Whole:

Compilation of Developmental Ideas

1. Determine Broad Goals for Your Group

2. Examine Implementation Ideas from the Group's
Viewpoint

- -- Task Force/Coordinating Unit/Advisory Board

- -- In-Service Training

FILL IN SCHEMATIC VIII

- -- Development of Career Information Center
(Facilities, Materials, etc.)

- -- Need for additional staff

- -- Budget Changes/Funding Requests

--- Evaluation

3. Establish Priorities

4. Outline Tentative Timeline for Implementation

6 2
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GOALS ...
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TIME LINE FOR IMPLEMENTATION

Sequenced
Activities Person(s) Responsible Start - Date End - Date
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APPENDIX A

SAMPLE
CAREER INFORMATION CENTER

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Compiled by
Suzanne E. Delap

Career Education Project
University of Arizona

June 1975

Books

Adler, Alfred. Problems of Neurosis, a book of case histories.
Edited by Philip Mairet. New York: Harper and Row,

1964. (2.25)

Adult Career Education Counseling Project. Adult Career Educa-
tion Counseling and Guidance Literature Resource. Port-

land: Northwest Regional Educational Laboratory, April
1974.

Allred, G. High. Mission for Mother, guiding the child. Salt

Lake City: Bookcraft, 1968. (4.25)

Angel, Juvenal L. Matching High School Graduates to Jobs. New

York: World Trade Academy Press, Inc., 1971. (12.50)

Arizona Department of Economic Security. Student Guide to the
Tucson Labor Market. Tucson: Arizona Department of
Economic Security, 1972.

Tucson Area Wage, Salary, and Fringe Benefit Study.
Tucson: Arizona Department of Economic Security, October
1974.

Arnold, Arnold. Career Choices for the 70ts. New York: Crowel-
Collier Press, 1971. (4.95)

Arnspiger, V. Clyde, et al. Myself. The Human Values Series.
Grade 1. Austin, Texas: Steck-Vaughn Company, 1967.

(3.54)

. Myself and Others. The Human Values Series. Grade 2.

Austin, Texas: Steck-Vaughn Company, 1967. (3.54)

Our Values. The Human Values Series. Grade 3. Aus.

tin, Texas: Steck-Vaughn Company, 1967. (3.54)
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Arnspiger, V. Clyde, et al. Values to Learn. The Human Values
Series. Grade 4. Austin, Texas: Steck-Vaughn Company,
1967. (3.54)

Values to Live By. The Human Values Series. Grade 6.
Austin, Texas: Steck-Vaughn Company, 1967. (3.54)

Values to Share. The Human Values Series. Grade 5.
Austin, Texas: Steck-Vaughn Company, 1967. (3.54)

Ashley, Roberta. 101 Summer Jobs. New York: Grosset and Dunlap,
1970. (.75)

Aubrey, Ruth H. Selected Free Materials for Classroom Teachers.
Belmont, Ca.: Lear Siegler, Inc./Fearon Publishers, 1971.
(2.25)

Baer, Max F. and Rober, Edward C. Occupational Information: The
Dynamics of Its Nature and Use. Chicago: Science Re-
search Associates, 1964. (9.25)

Bakken, Clarence J. The Legal Basis for College Student Personnel
Work. Student Personnel Series #2, 2nd ed. Washington,
D.C.: American College Personnel Association, 1971.
(1.45)

Ball, John E. Practical Problems in Mathematics for Masons. In-
structoT-g-guide accompanies workbook (1.00). Albany,
N.Y.: Delmar Publishers, 1973. (1.59)

Bank, Ira M. Community Careering. An Instructor's Guidebook.
Moravia, N.Y.: Chronicle Guidance Publications, Inc.,
1974. (3.00)

A Career Education Gamebook and Instructor's Guidebook.
Moravia, N.Y.: Chronicle Guidance Publications, Inc.,
1974. (1.00)

Barclay, James R. Testing for Higher Education, cultural per-
spective anTi-Taure focus. Student Personnel Series, #6.
Washington, D.C.: American College Personnel Association,
1965. (1.45)

Barron's Profiles of American Colleges. Volume 1: Des2riptions
of the Colleges, 9th ed. Woodbury, N.Y.: College Divi-
sion of Barron's Educat Series, Inc., 1974.

Bayliss, Sylvia J.; Cohen, Eli; nnard, Cleveland L.; Fibel,
Lewis R.; Hoberman, Solomon; Karim, Andrew S.; and
Stinchcomb, James D. Community Service and Related Spe-
cialists. Rev. ed. Chicago: J. G. Ferguson, 1974.(7.17)

70
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Beecher, Willard and Marguerite. Beyond Success and Failure,
ways to self-reliance and maturity. New York: The Ju-
lian Press, Inc., 1966. (6.25)

Bell, T. H. with practical applications by Arden R. Thorum.
Your Child's Intellect, a guide to home-based pre-school
education. Salt Lake City: Olympus Publications, 1973.
7.95)

Benson, Arland. A Resource Guide for Career Development in the
Junior High School. St. Paul: Minnesota Pupil Person-
nel Services Section, Minnesota Department of Education,
1973. (3.50)

A Resource Guide for Career Development in the Senior
High School. St. Paul: Minnesota Pupil Personnel Ser-
vices Section, Minnesc4-a Department of Education, 1973.
(3.50)

Berne, Eric. Games People Play, the psychology of human rela-
tionships. New York: Grove Press, Inc., 1964. (1.50)

. Transactional Analysis in Psychotherapy, a systematic
individual and social psychiatry. New York: Grove
Press, Inc., 1961. (3.95)

. What Do You Say After You Say Hello?, the psychology
of human destiny. New York: Bantam Books, 1972. (1.95)

Bibby, Dause L. Your Future in the Electronic Computer Field.
New York: Arco, 1971. (1.56)

Bloland, Paul A. Student Group Advising in Higher Education.
Student Personnel Series #8. Washington, D.C.: American
College Personnel Association, 1967, (1.45)

Bradley, John G. Practical Problems in Mathematics for Machin-
ists. Instructor's guide accompanies workbook (1.00).
Albany, N.Y.: Delmar Publishers, 1973. (1.59)

Brooking, Walter J. Engineering Technicians. Chicago: J. G.
Ferguson, 1971. (7.17)

Brown, Robert D. Student Development in Tomorrow's Higher Edu-
cation--A Return to the Academy. Student Personnel Ser-
ies #16. Washington-, D.C.: American College Personnel
Association, 1g72. (1.50)

Brownstein, Samuel C. College Bound: A Guide to College. 4th
rev. ed. Woodbury, N.Y.: Barron's Educational Series,
Inc., 1970.

71
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Burgard, Judy D. (ed.) and Parks, Chester A. (dir.). Vocational
Careers Mathematics Manual. Tucson: Pima County Devel-
opmental Career Guidance Project, Summer 1974.

Byrn, Delmont K. Career Decisions. Washington, D.C.: National
Vocational Guidance Association, 1969. (.50)

Career Awareness, Owatona Elementary Schools. St. Paul: Pupil
Personnel Services Section, Minnesota Department of Edu-
cation, 1973.

Career Education, Classroom and Administrative Plans. San Juan
Basin Area Vocational Technical School Career Education
Program, n.d.

Carson, Esther 0. Teen-Agers Prepare for Work. Hayward, Ca.:
Allen Company, 1968. (2.25)

Casewit, Curtis W. How to Get a Job Overseas. New York: Arco
Publishing Company, Inc., 1972. (1.45)

Chapman, Elwood N. College Survival: Find Yourself. Find a
Career. Chicago: Science Research Associates, 1974.
(3.16)

Getting, E. R., et al. The College and University Counseling
Center. Student Personnel Series #11. Washington, D.C.:
American College Personnel Association, 1970. (1.45)

. Your Attitude Is Showing, a primer on human relations.
Chicago: Science Research Associates, 1972. (7.80)

Cohen, Henry C. The Teacher and' the Income Tax. Portland, Mn.:
J. Weston Walch, 1973.

The College Blue Book. Degrees Offered by Colleges and Subjects.
14th ed. New York: Macmillan InforMation, 1972.
(225.00/set)

The College Blue Book. Occupational Information. 14th ed. New
York: Macmillan Information, 1972. (225.00/set)

The College Blue Book. U. S. Colleges: Narrative Descriptions.
14th ed. New York: Macmillan Information, 1972.
(225.00/set)

The College Blue Book. U. S. Colleges: Tabular Data. 14th ed.
New York: Macmillan Information, 1972. (225.00/set)

College Charts 1974-75. Moravia, N.Y.: Chronicle Guidance Pub-
lications, Inc., 1974. (5.00)

72
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College Counseling for Transfers and Careers. 2nd ed. Moravia,

N.Y.: Chronicle Guidance Publications, Inc., 1974.
(5.00)

Cosgrave, Gerald P. Career Planning, search for a future.
Toronto, Canada: The Governing Council of the University
of Toronto, 1973.

Career Work Book, projects to help in developing your
career--a supplement to Career Planning. Toronto, Cana-

da: The Governing Council of the University of Toronto,
1973.

Cosgrove, Marjorie C. and Josey, Mary I. About You. Chicago:
Science Research Associates, 1970. (2.58)

Cosgrove, Marjorie C. and Unruh, Irma. Discovering Yourself.
Chicago: Science Research Associates, 1957 (1969-12th
printing). (2.70)

Cumulative Career Index. An Annual Compilation with Supplements.
1974-75. Moravia, N.Y.: Chronicle Guidance, 1975.
(11.00)

Danis, Paul. Opportunities in a Dancing Career. New York: Vo-
cational Guidance Manuals, Universal Publishing Corp.,
1966. (1.95)

Davis, Mary. Careers in a Medical Center. An Early Career Book.
Minneapolis: Lerner Publications Company, 1973. (3.95)

. Careers in Printing. An Early Career Book. Minnea-
polis: Lerner Publications Company, 1973. (3.95)

Davison, Donald G. and Kilgore, John H. The Child's World of
Choices. Iowa City: Bureau of Business and Economic
Research, College of Business Administration, The Uni-
versity of Iowa, 1968. (3.00)

Dearle, Denis A. Opportunities in Plastics Careers. New York:
Universal Publishing and Distributing Corp., 1963.
(1.95)

Denis, Paul. Opportunities in a Dancing Career. New York: Uni-
versal Publishing and Distributing Corp., Inc., 1966.
(1.95)

Dodson, Fitzhugh. How to Parent. New York: New American Libra-
ry, 1970. (1.75)
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Dreikurs, Rudolph. The Chalien e of Child Training, a parent's
guide (especially &ridged from The Challenge of Parent-
hood, by Rudolph Dreikurs). New York: Hawthorn Books,
Inc., 1972. (3.75)

Child Guidance and Education, collected papers of
Rudolph M.D. Eugene, Ore.: Universit? of
Oregon Press, 1957. (3.00)

Coping With Children's Misbehavior, a parent's guide.
New York: Hawthorn Books, Inc., 1972. (3.25)

Psychology in the Classroom, a manual for teachers.
New Yoilk: Harper and Row, 1968. (5.75)

Social Equality: The Challenge of Today. Chicago:
The Henry Regnery Company, 1971. (7.25)

Dreikurs, Rudolph, et al. Adlerian Family Counseling, a manual
for counseling centers. Eugene, Ore.: University Press,
University of Oregon, 1959. (2.50)

. Maintaining Sanity in the Classroom, illustrated teach-
ing techniques. New York: Harper and Row, 1971. (5.35)

Dreikurs, Rudolph and Cassal, Pearl. Discipline Without Tears.
Ontario, Canada: Alfred Adler Institute, 1972. (2.25)

Dreikurs, Rudolph and Grey, Loren. Logical Consequences, a new
approach to discipline. New York: Hawthorn Books, Inc.,
1968. (7.25)

Dreikurs, Rudolph and Soltz, Vicki. Children: The Challenge.
New York: Hawthorn Books, Inc., 1964. (7.25)

Dubnick, Phyllis. A Job for You. Austin, Texas: Steck-Vaughn
Company, 1967. (1.56)

Duckat, Walter. A Guide to Professional Careers. New York:
Julian Messner, 1970. (5.95)

Dunn, James A. Career Education: A Curriculum Design and In-
structional Objectives Catalog. Palo Alto, Ca.: Ameri-
can Institutes for Research, 1973. (9.75)

Dwiggins, Boyce H. Practical Problems in Mathematics for Automo-
tive Technicians. Instructor's guide accompanies work-
book (1.00). Albany, N.Y.: Delmar Publishers, 1972.
(1.74)
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Dye, Carl M. and Flora, Gerald B. Directory of College Transfer
Information. American Schools Association. New York:
Simon and Schuster, 1974. (25.00)

Educator's Guide to Free Films. 33rd Annual Edition. Randolph,
Ws.: Educator's Progress Service, Inc., 1973. (9.75)

Educator's Guide to Free Guidance Materials, a multimedia guide.
12th Annual Edition. Randolph, Ws.: Educator's Progress
Service, Inc., 1973. (8.75)

Educator's Guide to Free Health, Physical Education and Recrea-
tion Materials. 6th Annual Edition. Randolph, Ws.:
Educator's Progress Service, 1973. (9.00)

Elder, Carl A. Making Value Judgments: Decisions for Today.
Columbus, Oh.: Charles E. Merrill Publishing Company,
1972. (4.60)

Ellsworth, Frank L. and Burns, Martha A. Student Activism in
American Higher Education. Student Personnel Series
#10. Washington, D.C.: American College Personnel As-
sociation, 1970. (1.45)

Endres, Joseph G. Opportunities in Food Science and Technology.
New York: Universal Publishing and Distributing Corp.,
1969. (1.95)

Evans, Rupert N., Hoyt, Kenneth B., Mangum, Garth L. Career Edu-
cation in the Middle/Junior High School. Salt Lake City,
Uh.: Olympus Publishing Company, 1973. (5.95)

Facing Facts About Career Opportunities for the High School Grad-
uate, a guide for students and their parents. Newark,
N.J.: The Prudential Insurance Company of America, rev.
1969.

Fanning, Odom. Opportunities in Environmental Careers. New
York: Universal Publishing and Distributing Corp., 1971.
(1.95)

Feingold, Norman S. and Swerdloff, Sol. Occupations and Careers.
New York: McGraw-Hill, Inc., 1969. (8.96)

Finding Your Job. Unit I-IV (5 volumes per unit). Minneapolis,
Mn.: Finney Company, 1969. (22.50/set)

Fine, Benjarnin. Opportunities in Teaching Careers. New York:
Universal Publishing and Distributing Corp., 1963.
(1.95)
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Flanagan, John C., Tiedeman, David V., Willis, Mary B., Mc-
Laughlin, Donald H. The Career Data Book. Results from
Project Talent's Five-Year Follow-Up Study. Palo Alto,
Cal.: American Institutes for Research, 1973.

Forget, Sister Barbara. The Budget as a Means to an End. Home
Economic Educators Packages. Washington, D.C.: Home
Economics Association, National Education Association,
1970.

. The Family Budget. Home Economics Educators Packages.
Washington, D.C.: Home Economics Association, National
Education Association, 1970.

Franciscus, Mary Louise and Abbot, Marguerite. Opportunities in
Occupational Therapy. New York: Universal Publishing
and Distributing Corp., 1968. (1.95)

Frost, Jane G. Your Future in Dental Assisting. New York:
Arco Publishing, 1971. (1.56)

Fry, Scott. Why Do You Work? For Money, Of Course! Career Edu-
cation Orientation Program. Mesa, Az.: Mesa Public
Schools, July 1974.

Fudell, Stanley E. and Peck, John R. How to Hold Your Job. New
York: The John Day Company, 1967. (9.00)

Gable, Fred B. Opportunities in Pharmacy Careers. New York:
Universal Publishing and Distributing Corp., 1969. (1.95)

Gehman, Harry M. Opportunities in Mathematics Careers. New
York: Universal Publishing and Distributing Corp., 1964.
(1.95)

Gelatt, H. B., Varenhorst, Barbara, and Carey, Richard. Decid-
ing and Decisions and Outcomes. New York: College En-
trance Examination Board, 1972, 1973. (4.00/set)

Gelb, Lawrence M. Your Future in Beauty Culture. New York:
Arco Publishing, 1971. (1.56)

Ginott, Haim G. Between Parent and Child, new solutions to old
problems. New York: Avon Books, 1965. (1.50)

. Between Parent and Teenager. New York: Avon Books,
1969. (1.50)

Goldenthal, Allan B. The Teenage Employment Guide. New York:
Simon and Schuster, 1969. (2.95)
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Thomas. Parent Effectiveness Training, the tested new
.lay to raise responsible children. New York: Peter H.
Wyden, Inc., 1970. (6.95)

Grandfield, Raymond J. and Gold, Faye. Distribution and Dis-
tributive Careers. Distributive Career Series. New
York: Fairchild Publishers, Inc., 1972. (1.75)

Working in a Service Industry. Distributive Career
Series. Illustrations by Barbara Scholey. New York:
Fairchild Publishers, Inc., 1972. (2.25)

Working in a Store. Distributive Career Series. Il-
lustrations by Barbara Scholey. New York: Fairchild
Publishers, Inc., 1972. (2.25)

. Work Lg in the Transportation Industry. Distributive
Career Series. Illustrations by Barbara Scholey. New
York: Fairchild Publishers, Inc., 1972. (2.25)

Granger, Russell H. Collegian's Guide to Part-Time Jobs. New
York: Arco Publishing, 1968. (1.25)

Great Ideas in Career Education. Vineland, N.J.: Vineland Pub-
lic Schools, October 1974.

Grey, Loren. Discipline Without Fear, child training during the
early school 'ears. New York: Hawthorne Books, Inc.,
1974. (6.25)

Discipline Without Tyranny, child training during the
first five years. New York: Hawthorne Books, Inc.,
1972. (5.25)

Grier, Michael. Your Future in Interior Design. New York: Arco
Publishing, 1971. (1.56)

Grigg, James R. Your Future in Optometry. New York: Arco Pub-
lishing, 1971. (1.56)

Grinun, Sandra D. (comp.). Keys to Careers in Science anr.1 Tech-
nology. Washington, D.C.: National Science Te,-
Association, 1973. (1.00)

Griswold, Ralph E. Opportunities in Landscape Architecture. New
York: Universal Publishing and Distributing Company,
Inc., 1970. (1.95)

Groneman, Chris H. Exploring the Industries, for the g( leral
shop and laboratory of industries. Austin, Tx.:
Steck-Vaughn Company, 1967. (5.07)
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Guidance Series Booklets--Personal and Social Guidance. 28 book-
lets by various authors, 48-56 pages each. Pleasantville,
N.Y.: Guidance Associates, 1973. (36.50/set)

Guide to Career Counseling. Olympia Fields, Il.: Success Re-
search Consultants, Inc., 1971. (4.95)

Gysbers, Norman C. and Moore, Earl J. (eds.). Career Guidance,
Counseling, and Placement Elements of an Illustrative
Program Guide. A Life Career Development Perspective.
Columbia, Mo.: University of Missouri, February, 1974.

Haight, Tim. Careers After High School, 251 Jobs for High School
Graduates. A Collier Books Career Guide. New York:
Collier Books, 1970. (1.25)

Haley, Marilyn. TheConsurnerrs Right to Know (simulation). San
Juan Career Education Project, November 1974.

Hammond, Ross W. A definitive study of Your Future in Industrial
Engineering. New York: Richard Rosen Press, Inc.,
1965. (1.96)

Hanaburgh, David H. Your Future in Forestry. New York: Arco
Publishing, 1971. (1.95)

Hardee, Melvene D. Faculty Advising in Colleges and Universi-
ties. With introductory chapter by Lewis B. Mayhew.
Student Personnel Series #9. Washington, D.C.: American
College Personnel Association, 1970. (1.45)

Harrigan, Lucille. Opportunities in Foreign Service. New York:
Universal Publishing and Distributing Corp., 1963.
(1.95)

Harris, Thomas A. Irm OK--Yourre OK. New York: Avon Books,
1969. (1.95)

Harris, Sydney J. Winners and Losers. Niles, Il.: Argus Com-
munications, 1968. (1.95)

Hawley, Robert C. and Hawley, Isabel L. A Handbook of Personal
Growth Activities for Classroom Use. Amherst, Mass.:
ETTIci-E-Ion Research Associates, 1972. (5.00)

Hawley, Robert C. Human Values in the Classroom, Searching for
Personal and Social Growth. Amherst,.Mass.: Education
Research Associates, 1973. (3.75)
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Henkin, Shephard. Opportunities in the Hotel and Motel Industry.
New York: Universal Publishing and Distributing Corp.,
1967. (1.56)

Homan, William E. Child Sense, a pediatrician's guide for to-
day's families. New York: Bantam Books, 1969. (1.75)

How to Get into College and Stay There. Rev. ed. Chicago:
Science Research Associates, 1970. (2.70)

Howard, R. D. Unemployed Uglies. Book with 20 pupil pads.
Liverpool, N.Y.: Frank and Richards Publishing Company,
1966. (29.75/set)

Hoyt, Kenneth B., et al. Career Education: What It Is and How
to Do It. Salt Lake City, Uh.: Olympus Publishing
Company, 1974. (6.95)

. Career Education and the Elementary School Teacher.
Salt Lake City, Uh.: Olympus Publishing Company, 1973.
(6.50)

Hoyt, Kenneth B. and Hebeller, Jean R. Career Education for
Gifted and Talented Students. Salt Lake City, Uh.:
Olympus Publishing Company, 1974. (7.95)

Huebener, Theodore. Opportunities in Foreign Language Careers.
New York: Universal Publishing and Distributing Corp.,
1964. (1.56)

Industrial Arts Curriculum Project. The World of Construction.
Bloomington, Il.: McKnight and McKnight Publishing
Company, 1970. (15.00)

. The World of Manufacturing. Bloomington, Il.: Mc-
Knight and McKnight Publishing Company, 1970. (15.00)

Iowa Council on Economic Education. Student Activity Book for
the Child's World of Choices, Grade 2. Iowa City:
University of Iowa, 1970. (1.50)

Job Family Series. Chicago: Science Research Associates, 1969-
1974.

Jochen, Albert E. and Shapiro, Benjamin. Vocational English--2.
New York: Globe Book Company, 1969. (2.85)

. Vocational English--3. New York: Globe Book Company,
1971. (3.00)
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Junior Guidance Series Booklets--Personal and Social Guidance.
7 booklets by various authors, 48-56 pages each. Pleas-
antville, N.Y.: Guidance Associates, 1973. (11.75/set)

Kahn, Charles H., Long, Robert, and Jew, Wing. Going Places
With Your Personality. Belmont, Cal.: Lear Siegler,
Inc./Fearon Publishers, 1971.

Kalb, S. William. Your Future as a Physician. New York: Arco
Publishing, 1971. (1.56)

Kaufman, Warren E. (ed.). College Placement Annual 1975. Beth-
lehem, Pa.: College Placement Council, Inc., 1974.

Kazamia, Andreas M. and Massialas, Byron G. Tradition and Change
in Education, a comparative study. Foundations of Educa-
tion Series. New York: Prentice-Hall, Inc., 1965.

Kelner, Bernard G. Learn How to Study. An Easy-to-Read Workbook.
Chicago: Science Research Associates, 1961. (1.42)

Kimbrell, Grady and Vineyard, Ben S. Strategies for Implementing
Work Experience Programs. Bloomington, Il.: McKnight
and McKnight Publishing Company, 1972.

. Succeeding in the World of Work. Bloomington, Il.:
McKnight and McKnight Publishing Company, 1970. (7.46)

Kenneke, Larry J. Career Development Activities, class and lab-
oratory experiences, grades 7-12. Indianapolis: Howard
W. Sams and Company, Inc., 1973. (3.37)

Kleve, Gerald L., et al. Career Education in the Elementary
School. St. Paul: Division of Instruction, Minnesota
Department of Education, 1974. (1.25)

Kinsinger, Robert E. (ed.). Health Technicians. Chicago: J. G.
Ferguson, 1970. (7.17)

Kosuth, Joan and Miltenberger, Jerry. Teaching for Career
Decision-Making. Tustin, Cal.: Diversified Counseling
Services, 1972. (6.95)

Kubula, Thomas S. Practical Problems in Mathematics for Elec-
tricians. Albany, N.Y.: Delmar Publishers, 1973.
(1.74)

Kuhns, William and Giardina, Thomas F. Behind the Camera. Day-
ton: Pflaum/Standard, 1970. (3.70)
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Lang, Carole J. (comp.). Handbook of Job Facts. Chicago: Sci-
ence Research Associates, 1972. (6.45)

Language Arts: Study and Reference Skills, Grades K-l2. Los
Angeles: Instructional Objectives Exchange, 1972.
(8.00)

Laws Relating to Children and Young Adults in Arizona, as of the
31st Arizona Legislature. Phoenix: Publisherst Enter-
prises, May 1973. (5.95)

Learning Stations for Career Education. Career Education in the
Elementary School Graduate Class. Vineland, N.J.: Vine-
land Public Schools, May 1974.

Learning Through Exposure. Workshop on Career Education for
selected administrators, counselors and teachers. Flag-
staff, Az.: Northern Arizona State University, 1973-74.

Lebowitz, Gordon. Careers in Therapy, Medical Technology and
Nutrition. Exploring Health CarP9rs. Illustrated by
June Julian Stoyer. New York: 2airchild Publications,
Inc., 1974. (3.00)

. Nursing and Allied Careers. Exploring Health Careers.
New York: Fairchild Publications, Inc., 1973. (2.50)

. You and a Health Career. Exploring Health CaTeers.
New York: Cairchild Publishers, Inc., 1972. (2.50)

Lee, Miriam. Jobs in Your Future. New York: Scholastic Book
Services, 1973. (1.50)

Lewis, Darrell R. and-Wentworth, Donald. Games and Simulations
for Teaching Economics. New York: Joint Council on
Economic Education, 1971. (1.75)

Lifton, Walter M. What Could I Be? Chicago: Science Research
Associates, 1960. (1.12)

Liston, Robert A. On the Job Training and Where to'Get It. New
York: Julian Messner, 1967. (4.79)

Luy, Jack A. Practical Problems in Mathematics for Carpenters.
Albany, N.Y.: Delmar Publishers, 1973. (2.55)

Magisos, Joel H. (ed.). Career Education, The laird Yearbook of
the American Vocational Association. Washington, D.C.:
American Vocational Association, 1973. (8.15)
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Manpower Report of the President including reports by the U. S.
Department of Labor and the U. S. Department of Health,
Education and Welfare. Transmitted to the Congress,
April 1974. Washington, D.C.: Superintendent of Docu-
ments, U. S. Government Printing Office. (3.85)

McCall, Father John R. For Parents and Teachers: Playing It
Straight With Youth. Milwaukee: Hi-Time Publishers,
Inc., 1972. (2.15)

McCall, Virginia and Joseph, R. Your Career in Parks and Recrea-
tion. New York: Julian Messner, 1974. (6.25)

Meredith, Leona H. Occupational Essentials, skills and attitudes
for employment. Instructor's guide and lesson plans.
Rockford, Il.: H. E. Johnson Press, Inc., 1970. (7.50)

Miller, W. R. and Boyd, Gardner. Teaching Elementary Industrial
Arts. South Holland, Il.: The Goodheart-Willcox-Company,
Inc., 1970. (5.22)

Monaghan, Patrick. Public Relations Careers: In Business and
the Community. New York: Fairchild Publishers, Inc.,
1972. (7.95)

Munson, Harold L. My Educational Plans. Illustrated by John
Downes. Chicago: Science Research Associates, 1970.
(2.SS)

Myers, Jr. Careers for the 70's--Journalism. New York:
mell-Collier Press, 1971. (4.95)

National Education Association. Teacher's Guide to Financial
Education. New York: Department of Home Economics, Na-
tional Educational Association, 1967.

Nelson, A. Gordon. Colleges Classified,
parents, and students. Moravia,
ance Publishers, Inc., 1974. (2.

Newton,

Norton

Noyes,

David E. Teaching Open Education
Weston Walch, 1974.

a guide for counselors,
N.Y.: Chronicle Guid-
00)

. Portland, Mn.: J.

, Joseph L. On the Job. Photos by Joan C.
J. G. Ferguson Publishing Co., 1970. (S.

Nell Brady. Your Future as a Secretary.
Publishing, 1971. (1.56)
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. Your Job and Your Future, Book II. New York: McGraw-
Hill Book Company, 1968. (1.48)

Overholt, William A. Religion in American Colleges and Universi-
ties. Student Personnel Series #14. Washington, D.C.:
American College Personnel Association, 1970. (1.45)

Painter Genevieve. Teanh Your Baby, a complete tested Program
of simple daily activities for infants and small chil-
dren, designed to develop learning abilities to the
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ahead. New York: Simon and Schuster, 1971. (7.25)

Paul, Grace. Your Future in Medical Technology. New York: Arco
Publishing, 1971. (1.56)

People and Choices--Career Folios. Six sets of career folios
with teaching guide. San 1-pan_isco: Harcourt, Brace and
Jovanovich, 1972. (7.95)

Pew, W. L. (ed.). The War Between the Generations. Minneapolis,
Mn. (1.00)

Platter, J. Opportunities in Market Research. New York: Uni-
versal Publishing and Distributing Corp., 1966. (1.95)
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Pima County Developmental Career Guidance Project. Montly ard
Holiday Ideas Packet. 1974-75 edition. TucsonT 15TE

County Developmental Career Guidance Project.

Popeye Career Awareness Program. Comic books (15 titles). New
York: King Features, 1972. (.30/title)

Popham, W. James. An Evaluation Guidebook, a set of guidelines
for the educational evaluator. Los Angeles: The In-
structional Objectives Exchange, 1972. (2.50)

Powell, John. Why Am I Afraid to Tell You Who I Am? Niles, Il.
Argus Communications, 1974. (1.95)

Preston, Ralph C. and Botel, Vorton. How To Study. Chicago:
Science Research Associates, 1967, 7737

Project People of Peoria. Career AwareT.-.- . Exploration.
Peoria, Il.: Peoria Public School. . '373.

. Career Education, Career Awareness and Exploration.
Peoria, Il.: PeorTa PublIc Schools, 1974.

Radlauer, Edward, and Radlauer. Ruth. What Is a Community? Il-

lustrated by N. Kay Steven8on. Chicaao: Childrenrs
Press, 1967. (3,99)

. Whose Tools Are These? Illustrated by Roy Gjertson.
Chicago: Childrens Press, 1968. (3.99)

Raizere, Senita A., Carroll, Stephen J., Lieberman, Arnold J.,
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An R & D Plan. Santa Monica, Cal.: Rand, May 1973.
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lishers, 1968. 7:ury---

Raths, Louis E., Harmin, Merrill, and Simon, Sidney B. Values
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Columbus, Oh.: Charles E. Merrill Publishing Company,
1966. (4.20)

Resource Guide, Alcohol, Tobacco, Narcotics and .Dangerous Drugs.
Phoenix: Arizona Depurtment of Education.

Resume Service.
resume.

Riker, Harold C.
Personnel
Personnel

Resumes That Get Jobs, how to write your best
New York: Arno Publishing, 1973.

College Housfng as Learning Centers. Student
Series #3. Washington, D.C.: American College
Association, 1965. (1.45)
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Richter, David J. Occupational Essentials, skills and attitud .3
for employment. 3rd ed. Rockford, Il.: H. C. Johnson
Press, 1974.

Robert, Mark. Loneliness in the Schools (What to do about it).
Niles, Il.: Argus Communications, 1973. (5.95)

Robinson, Carlton C. Opportunities in Traffic Engineering. New
York: Universal Publishing and Distributing Corp., 1966.
(1.95)

The Role of Postsecondary Occupational Education. Washington,
D.C.: American Vocational Association, September 1972.

Roy, Mary M. Spark, a handbook for teachers of elementary social
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Rynew, Arden. Filmmaking for Cnildren. Dayton, Oh.: Pflaum/
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Saterstrom, Mary H. (ed.). Educator's Guide to Free Science Ma-
terials. 14th ed. Randolph, Ws.: Educator's Progress
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Schuman, Patricia. Materials for Occupational Education, an
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Simon, Sidney B. and Kirschenbaum, Howard (eds.). Readings in

Values Clarification. Amherst, Mass.: Winston Press,
1973.

Simon, Sidney B., Harmin, Merrill, and Kirschenbaum, Howard.
Clarifying Values Through Subject Matter, applications
for the classroom. Minneapolis: Winson Press, Inc.,
1973. (2.50)

Simon, Sidney B., Howe, Leland W., and Kirschenbaum, Howard.
Values Clarification, a handbook of practical strategies
Tor teachers and saidents. New York: Hart Publishing
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Special Education Career Education, Self-Awareness. Phoenix,
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Uni-Pac, Resueurant Unit. Career Awareness Special Education,
Title ESEA III. Litchfield, Az.: Litchfield Elemen7ary
School District #79, L.d.
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York: Lniver.sal Publishing and Distributing Corp., 1971.
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The World of Work: Where's It At? Career Education Orientation
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Mn.: American Guidance Service, Inc., 1961. (2.50)

Wright, Betty Atwell. My Own Book About Kinds of Work. New
York: John Day, Company, 1966. (.81)

Wrightstone, J. Wayne. How to Be a Better Student. Chicago:
Science Research Associates, 1972. (2.707
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Zuckerman, David W. and Horn, Robert E. The Guide to Simulations/
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Shelf on Simulatin and GaMITITEy Paul A. Twelker and Kent
Layden. Lexington, Mo.: Information Resources, Inc.,
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Multi-Media Materials

Abbey, David S. Valuing, a discussion guide for pepsonal deci-
sion maki747--rIscussion guide, cassette, u figures book-
lets, one exercise booklet. Chicago: Human Development
Ir titute, 1973. (79.50)

Anderson, Judith ard Herner, Melody. FOCUs on Self Development--
Stage 3: I.:volvement. c color filmstrips, 7 cassettes,
20 17" x .27 bi-a-C77and white Fhotoboards (2 sides), an
easel, Fe-ng Me Pupil Activity book, teaching guid.
Chicago: '3cience Research Associates, 1972. (121.00)

Anderson, Judith and Miner, Patricia. Focus on Self-Development--
Stage 2: Responding. 6 colcr filmstrips, 7 cassettes, 20
17" x 20" black and white Photoboards (2 sides), an easel,
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Chicago: Science Research Associates, 1971. (135.50)

Anderson, Judith, et al. Focus on Self-Development--Stage I:
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Adventures in the World of Work, a career awareness program.
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duplicating spirit masters. Westminster, Md.: Random
House, Educational Media, 1973. (50.00)

Baker, Eugene. I Want to 'Be an Architect Bookbaa. 4 books and
one cassette. Illustrations by Felix Palm. Chicago:
Children's Press, 1969. (16.95)

Behind the Scenes at the Zoo. Nature Study--Primary Grades.
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ton, Conn.: United Feature Syndicate, Inc., 1975.
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Application for Employment form pad, School Application
form pad, 6 players' folders, 5 Classified Ads, 6 Play-
ers' Rules, 6 School-Job Catalogs, 2 spinner and scoring
booklets, 1 package of 35 Unplanned Event cards and 10
profiles. Indianapolis: Bobbs-Merrill Company, Inc.,
Education Division, 1968.

Business Careers Kit, Occupational pamphlet file. Largo, Fl.:
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Can of Squirms. American History, College, Elementary Primary,
Generation Gap, Grade School Intermediate, High School,
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40 transparencies. Austin, Tx.: Education Service Cen-
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Career Education: Steps to Implementation. Slide/tape presen-
tation. 159 slides, 1 cassette. Salt Lake City, Uh.:
Olympus Publishing Company, n.d.

Career Education: What It Is and How to
and 1 cassette. Salt Lake City,
ing Company, n.d. (47.50)

Do It. 2 filmstrips
Uh.: Olympus Publish-

Career Education Activities Kits. Grades K-12. Mesa, Az.: Cen-
ter tor Career Development, Mesa Public Schools, 1974.

Elementary
Career Cards
Clocks for Pun and Learning
Eye-Ha- Coordination
Liquid Measurement
Learning About Lenses
Learning About Microscopes
Learning About the Telescope
Making Your Own Camera
Math in Music
Math for Work and Pun
Use of an Engineer?s Level
Worka--An Occupational
Titles Game

Math in Music
Junior

Clase
Make a Bid
Math in Space
Pesetas to Dollars, from
U.S. to Spain

Securities Salesperson
Trace a Check
Urban Planner
Working With Words

Senior
Constructing an Engineerls

Level, a Xylophone, an
Electrical Apparatus

Buying and Selling Stocks
Caseworker
Drawing 3-dimensional

Objects
Lani.,scape Architect
Police Composite Artist
Proofreader
Technicians and Nurses,
Mechanics and Clerks
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4-6
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4-6
4-6
4-6
4-6
4-6

4-6
47.6

High
7-9
7-9
7-9

7-9
7-9
7-2
7-9
7-9

High

7-12
10-12
10-12

10-12
10-12
10-12
10-12
10-12
10

Language Arts
Mathematics
Physical Education
Language Arts
Science
Science
Science
Science
Math
Math
Math

Language Arts
Music

English
Math
Math

Math
Math, General Business
General Business, Math
Social Studies
Language Arts

Industrial Arts
Math and Business
Social Studies

Drawing, Art
Drafting, Science
Art
English, Journalism
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and teacher's manual. Glenview, Il.: Educational Pro-
jections Corp., n.d. (135.00)
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teacher's guide. New York: The Associated Press, 1973.
(44.00)

A Career in Engineering. Careers. 2 filmstrips, 2 cassettes,
teacher s manual. New York: The Associated Press, 1973.
(44.00)

Careers in Automotive Service and Repair. Careers. 2 filmstrips,
2 cassettes, teacher's manual. New York: The Associated
Press, 1973. (44.00)

Careers in Community Service. Careers. 2 filmstrips, 2 cassettes,
teacher's manual. New York: The Associated Press, 1973.
44.00)

Careers in Education. Careers. 2 filmstrips, 2 cassettes,
teacher's manual. New York: The Associated Press, 1973.
(44.00)

Careers in the Leisure Time industry. Careers. 2 filmstrips,
2 cassettes, teacher's manual. New York: The Associated
Press, 1973. (44.00)

Careers in Show Business. Careers. 2 filmstrips, 2 cassettes,
teaching manual. New York: The Associated Press, 1973.
(44.00)

Careers With Our Utility Organizations. 5 filmstrips. Glen-
view, Il.: Educational Projections, Corp., n.d.

Careertapes. 72 15-minute interviews on 18 cassettes. New York:
i.lacmillan Publishing Company, 1974.

Choosing Your Career. 2 color filmstrips, 2 cassettes and teach-
ing guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.: Guidance Associates,
1968. (37.35)

Chronicle Career Kit. Occupational pamphlet file. Moravia,
-ERTonicle Guidance, 1974.

The College Suggestor. Washington, D.C.: Information Resources
Press, 1971. (40.00)

Community Workers and Helpers Poster Cards. Grades 1 and 2. 30
cards 11%,' x 14. Springfield, Mass.: Milton Bradley
Company, 1967. (3.50)
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The Cowboy. Captioned filmstrip for primary grades. Universal
City, Cal.: Visuals for Teaching, 1969. (7.50)

Creating Your Future, a career-based, process-oriented instruc-
tional system for underachieving adolescents and adults.
Leader's manual, Plan of Action Manuals, Commitment
Stamp Books, Clue cards, pre-course and post-course
self-image inventories, Time Analysis Work sheets, 12
cassettes, spirit masters. Waco, Tx.: Education
Achievement Corp., 1972. (625.00)

Cruel, Cruel World. Leader's guide wi'.7.1-1 discussion questions,
game board, 4 score boards, scoring oegs, dice, markers
and instructions. San Diego: Pennant Educational Ma-
terials, 1971.

Desk-Top Career Kit. Occupational pc,aphlet file. Largo, Fl.:
Careers, 1974. (140.91)

Dropping Out: Road to Nowhere. 2 color filmstrips, 2 cassettes,
teaching guide, Pleasantville, A. Y.: Guidance Asso-
ciates, 1968. (37.35)

Education/Career Wheels. Business Education, Engineering, Hu-
manities, Natural Science, and Social Studies. Philadel-
phia: Education Career Systems, Inc., 1972. (5.00)

Encounter Tapes for Vocational Education Groups. Participant's
notebook, 4 cassettes and coordinator's manual. LaJolla,
Cal.: The Western Behavioral Sciences Institute, 1969.
(79.50)

Feelin'. Game with 30 subject cards, an emotion spectrum board
and 36 wooden tokens. Niles, Il.: Argus Communications,
1974. (8.50)

Fessenden, William P. Algebra in Occupations.
Portland, Mn.: J. Weston :alch, 1967.

Geometry in Occupations. 18
J. Weston Welch, 1968. (4.00)

First Things: Guess Who's in ?7.2.2up.

cassette, and discus!7.. ,7c7ae.

Guidance Associates, (19

18 posters.
(4.00)

posters. Portland, Mn.:

3 color filmstrips, 1
Pleasantville, N.Y.:

.35)

First Things: The Trouble With Truth..
cassette, and discussion guide.
Guidance Associates, 1970. (19.
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First Things: What Happens Between People. 2 color filmstrips,
1 cassette and-discussion guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.:
Guidance Associates, 1970. (19.35)

First Things: What to Do About Rules? 2 color filmstrips, 1
cassette and discussion guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.:
Guidance Associates, 1972. (19.35)

First Things: You Got Mad: Are You Glad? 2 color filmstrips,
1 cassette and discussion guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.:
Guidance Associates, 1970. (19.35)

Fischer, Carl. I Can Do It. Dimensions of Personality. Student
books, teacherts guide and posters. Dayton, Oh.:
Pflaum/Standard, 1972. (2.56)

Fischer, Carl and Johnson, Lan. Letts Begin. Dayton, Oh..
Pflaum/Standard, 1974. (39.95)

Now Itm Ready. Dimensions of Personality. Sient
books; teacherts guide and posters. Dayton, Oh: flaum/
Standard,1972. (7.94)

What About Me? Dimensions of Personality. Studeni-
book, teacherts guide and posters. Dayton, Oh.: Pflaum/
Standard, 1972. (5.15)

Five Families, Unit I of Cultural Awareness sound filmstrip Pro-
gram for Early Childhood. = color filmstrips, 5 cas-
settes, and teaching guide. Englewood, N.J.: Scholastic
Magazines, Inc., 1972. (59.50)

Foundations for Occupational Planning. 5 captioned color film-
strips. Phoenix: Singer Educational Division, 1972.
(28.25)

Freebel, Allen C. and Gingrich, Carolyn K. Math Applications
Kit. Teacher's handbook, student handbook, activity
cards, reference cards, 1973 World Almanac. Chicago:
Science Research Associates, 1971. (69.00)

Freeman, John and Lidz, Dick. Discovery, a Career Education Pro-
gram. Teacherts guide, Career Log, 8 filmstrips, 8 cas-
settes. New York: Scholastic Book Services, 1973.
(135.50)

Frisky and the Turnabout Twins. Story kit with four shcats of
flannel figure and a book of 20 stories. Elgin, Il.:
David Cook Pubil-thing.Company, 1965. (2.50)
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Good Citizenship Poster Cards. Primary Grades. 30 cards.
Springfield, Mass.: Milton Bradley, 1968. (3.50)

Hanson, Robert B. Can You Fix It. Individual Cassette Learning
Package. Teacher's guide, cassette, response sheet, per-
formance sheet. Baltimore: Media Materials, Inc., n.d.
(9.25)

Careers in Science. Indidual Cassette Learning
Package. Teacher's guide, cassette, response sheet, per-
forLance task sheet. Baltux-. Media Materials, Inc.,
n.d. (9.25)

Harmin, Merrill. Making Sense of Our Lives. Experiences in Un-
derstanding Self and Others, 'nits I, II, and III. Post-
ers, teacher's guides and spirit masters. Niles, Il.:
Argus Communications, 1973. (25.00/set)

Health Careers Kit. Occupational pamphlet file. Largo, Fl.:
Careers, 1974. (37.20)

Helping and Sharing, songs for the flannelboard with reTIord,
Recommended for pre-school, Head Start, K-3. 5ong
sheets, 8 sheets of flannelboard figures and T -.rd. El-
gin, Il.: David C. Cook, 1966. (2.50)

Howard, R. D. Uhemployed Uglies. Book with 20 pur)i_ 3. Liv-
erpool, N.Y: Frank and Richards Publisbia
1966. (29.75)

Hoyt, Kenneth B. Career Education Audio Cassette 7.= issues
in Career raucator7iaeforLaor r '-fucation;
V The Elementary School Bedrock for Care.: ,ducation; VI
Career Education: The Change kant; VII ::career Education
and the Counselor; VIII Career Education and Career
Choices. Salt Lake City, Uh.: Olympus Media, 1974.

Industrial (Skilled and Technical) Careers Kit. Occupational
pamphlet file. Largo, Fl.: Careers, 1974. (45.00)

Introduction to Business Machines. 4 filmstrips, 2 cassettes and
4 guides. Chicago: Educational Projections Corp., 1971.
(38.5')

Jacobson, Thomas J. Knowledge NeE.:ded to Obtain Work, teacher/
. counselor guide. 64 transparencies. San Diego: San

Diego County Board of Education, 1973. (50.00)

Job Attitudes: A Job That Goes Someplace. 2 color filmstripl, 2
cassettes and teaching guide. -Pleasantville, N.Y.:
(ilidance Associates, 1970. (3,.35)
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Job Attitudes: On the Job: Pour Trainees. 4 color filmstrips,
2 cassettes, and teaching guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.:
Guidance Associates, 1971. (37.35)

Job Attitudes: Trouble at Work. 4 color filmstrips, 2 cas-
settes, and teaching guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.: Guid-
ance Associates, 1970. (37.35)

Job Attitudes: Why Work at All? One color filmstrip, cassette,
and teaching guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.: Guidance
Associates, 1970. (19.35)

Job Experience Kits. Guide, 4 boxes, 16 envelopes of job ex-
periences. Chicago: Science Research Associates, 1970.
(140.00)

Job Hunting: Where to Begin. 2 color filmstrips, 2 cassettes,
and teaching guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.: Guidance As-
sociates, 1972. (37.35)

Job Seekers and Career Tips Posters. 48 posters. Los Angeles:
Haase Publishers, Inc., 1968. (25.00)

Job Survivals Skills Program. Overview manual, group leader's
instructions, participant's workbook, 13 cassettes and
filmstrips, simulation/game materials. The Singer
Company, 1973. (449.95/set)

Jobs and Genders. 2 color filmstrips, 2 cassettes, and teaching
guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.: Guidance Associates, 1971.
(37.35)

Jobs for High School Students. 2 color filmstrips, 2 cassettes,
and teaching guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.: Guidance
Associates, 1966. (37.35)

Johnson, William Julius. Occupational Profiles. Index with
x 16" chart. Mesa, Az.: William Julius Johnson,

1973. (20.00)

Jones, Wilmer L. Careers in Business. Individual Cassette
Learning Package. Teacher's guide, cassette, response
sheet, performance task sheet. Baltimore: Media Materi-
als, Inc., n.d. (9.25)

. Careers Involving Math.
Package.

. How Is It Delivered?.
Package.

Individual Cassette Learning

Individual Cassette Learning

. Law Enforcement. Individual Cassette Learning
Package.
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Jones, Wilmer L. Out of the Tool Box. Individual Cassette
Learning Package. Baltimore: Media Materials, Inc.,
n.d.

Keefe, Barbara J. Careers for Good Speakers. 18 posters. Port-
land, Mn.: J. Weston Welch, 1969. (4.00)

Kelley, Enid A. Opportunities in Mathematics. 20 oosters. Il-
lustrations by Robert M. Robinson. Portland, Mn.: J.

Weston Welch, 1963. (3.50)

Kimball, Richard. Newspaper.Careers. 18 posters. Photos by
Courtesy Lou Agger. Portland, Mn.: J. Weston Welch,
1973. (4.00)

Izaws, Lee, Project Director. Career Concept Transparencies. 40
color transparencies and 2 discussion guides. Austin, Tx.:
Education Service Center XII. (98.00)

Learning With Lolly. Story Kit. Fuzzy elephant book of action
rhymes and stories. Elgin, Il.: David C. Cook, 1965.
(2.75)

Lemmon, Louise. Careers in Home Economics. 18 posters. Illus-
trations by Janice Doctor. Portland, Mn.: J. Weston
Welch, 1970. (4.00)

Lipitzky, Jerry. Dig, a simulation of the archaecic7ical recon-
struction 6F-a vanished civilization. Tel.ig guide and
35 copies.of student guide. Lakeside, Cal,: Interact
Company, 1969. (12.00)

Lippitt, Ronald, Fox, Robert, and Schaible, Lucille, Social Sci-
ence Laboratory Units I-VII. Record set (5), with 7
Project books; The TeacherTs Role in Social Science In-
vestigation; Social Science Resource Book; teacherTs
guide Chicago: Science Research Associates, 1969.
(33.00)

Lombard, Jack and Grinager, Marilyn. Keys--Career Exploration.
Kit guide, Career Guide and Kuder Interest Inventories,
10 filmstrips. Chicago: Science Research Associates,
1972. (106.00)

McGough, James P. Posters on Health Careers. 18 posters. Port-
land, Mn.: J. Weston Welch, 1969. (4.00)

. Professional Occupations. 18 posters. Portland, Mn.:
J. Weston Welch, 1968. (4.00)
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McGough, James P. Skilled and Semi-Skilled Occupations. 18
posters. Portland, Mn.: J. Weston Welch, 1968. (4.00)

MacKenzie, Loren. Newslab. Teacher's manual, maps-spirit mas-
ters, Newsguide-student booklet, student's personal rec-
ord pad. 12 sections of activities, 40 student record
envelopes. Chicago: Science Research Associates, 1972.
(52.50)

Make Decisions--Break Bad Habits. Educational Sensory Program-
ming, n.d. (4.50)

Man and His Environment, a new approach to Environmental Educa-
tion. Instructor's guide, filmstrip and record. Wash-
ington, D.C.: National Education Association, 1970.
(17.00)

Motivation for Career Success, a career-based, process-oriented
instructional system Leader's manual, Plan of Action
Manuals, Commitment Stamp Books, Clue Cards, Pre-course
and post-course self-image inventories, Time Analysis
Work sheets, 12 cassettes, spirit masters. Waco, Tx.:
Education Achievement Corp., 1972. (625.00)

Newton, David E. Math in Science and Technology. 18 posters.
Portland, Mn.: J. Weston Welch, 1969. (4.00)

. Posters on Arithmetic in Occupations. 18 posters.
Portland, Mn.: J. Weston Welch, 1968. (4.00)

Now You Know About People at Work. Series of 5 books with cor-
related cassettes. Chicago: Encyclopedia Britannica
Educational Corp., 1974.

Occupational Awareness Mini Briefs. Subject-oriented occupa-
tional packets. 44 subject areas with mini-briefs,
teacher's guide and one set (30) student occupational
survey sheets. Los Angeles: Occupational Awareness,
1972. (1120.15)

Occupational Exploration Kit. 400 occupational briefs, 35 stu-
dent record books, occupation scanner, Job Family Series
(16), Guidance Series booklets (8). Chicago: Science
Research Associates, 1971. (123.00)

Off We Go to the Aquarium. One color filmstrip, cassette, and
discussion guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.: Guidance Asso-
ciates, 1973. (18.00)
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Off We Go to the Auto-Proving Ground. One color filmstrip, cas-
sette, discussion guide. pleasantville, N.Y.: Guidance
Associates, 1973. (13.00)

Off We Go to the Bike Factory. One color filmstrip, cassette,
and discussion guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.: Guidance
Associates, 1974. (18.00)

Off We Go to the House Built in a Hurry. One color filmstrip,
cassette, and discussion guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.:
Guidance Associates, 1974. (18.00)

Off We Go to the Orange Grove. One color filmstrip, cassette,
and discussion guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.: Guidance
Associates, 1973. (18.00)

Off We Go to the Poster Printer. One color filmstrip, cassette,
and discussion guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.: Guidance
Associates, 1974. (18.00)

Office Education--Developing Human Relations. Educational Senso-
ry Programming. (4.90)

Office Education--General Economics and Consumer Economics. Edu-
cation Sensory Programming. (4.90)

Office Education--Office Careers-Business. Educational Sensory
Programming. (4.50)

People Who Create Art. 4 color filmstrips, 4 cassettes, and dis-
cussion guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.: Guidance Associates,
1972. (40.95)

People Who Help Others. 4 color filmstrips, 4 cassettes, 2 teach-
ing guides. Pleasantville, N.Y.: Guidance Associates,
1972. (40.95)

Plan a Budget--Save Money. Educational Sensory Programming.
(4.90)

Pre-Vocational Orientation and Guidance. Kit VII, Career Devel-
opment. 12 filmstrips in occupational careers. Glenview,
Il.: Educational Projections Corp., 1970.

Preparn,, for the Jobs of the 70's. 2 color filmstrips, 2 cas-
,ettes, and teaching guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.: Guid-
ance Associates, 1966. (37.35)

Preparing for the World of Work. 2 color filmstrips, 2 cassettes,
and teaching guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.: Guidance Asso-
ciates, 1966. (37.35)
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Priorities, Decisions, Security. The role of life insurance in a
young lifestyle. 2 filmstrips, record, spirit master and
transparencies. New York: Educational Division, Insti-
tute of Life Insurance, 1971. (20.00)

Professional Careers Kit. Occupational pamphlet file. Largo,
Fl.: Careers, 1974. (84.26)

Powell, John. Why Am I Afraid to Tell You Who I Am? Leader's
guide, 2 filmstrips and cassette. Niles, Il.: Argus
Communications, 1974. (35.00)

. Why Am I Afraid to Tell You Who I Am? Character Cards.
40 4-7/8" x 3-5/8" cards with directions. Niles, Il.:
Argue Communications, 1974. (2.95)

Reid, William. Careers in Art. 18 posters. Portland, Mn.: J.
Weston Welch, 1970. (4.00)

Research Coordinating Unit. 41 slides and cassette. Phoenix:
Arizona Department of Education, n.d.

Roberto, Marion. Posters on Careers for Good Writers. 18 post-
ers. Portland, Mn.: J. Weston Welch, 1970. (4,00)

Roles and Goals. Discussion guide, cassette and filmstrip.
Niles, Il.: Argus Communications, 1972. (17.50)

Sanzone, Jean. Steady Job, a vocational orientation game. Game
board, spinner, 4 place markers, 33 plus steady job
cards, 33 minus steady job cards. Johnstown, Pa.: Mafex
Associates, Inc., 1971. (8.95)

School and School Helpers, teaching pictures. (Pre-School, Head
Start, grades K-3). 12 teaching pictures, 12 resource
sheets. Elgin, Il.: David C. Cook Publishing Company,
1969. (2.75)

Schrank, Jefferey. Effective Communications. Leader's manual,
4 cassettes and spirit masters. Niles, Il.: Argus Com-
munications, 1974. (27.50)

. Interpersonal Communications. Leader's guide, one
cassette, spirit masters. Niles, Il.: Argus Communica-
tions, 1974. (14.75)

Science and Engineering Careers Kit. Occupational pamphlet file.
Largo, Fl.: Careers, 1S74. (37.20)
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Select a CollegeSelect a Major Field. Educational Sensory Pro-

gramming. (4.90)

Selectapes. 6 cassettes discussing college. New York: Macmil-
lan Publishing Company, 1974.

Semi-Skilled Careers Kit. Occupational pamphlet file. Largo,
Fl.: Careers, 1974. (46.23)

Simpson, Bert. Helping Hands, play-by-colors. Playing board,
markers, value cards and leader's guide with discussion
questions. San Diego: Pennant Educational Materials,
1973. (8.50)

. Value Bingo. Leader's guide, tokens, statement cards,
bingo cards. San Diego: Pennant Education Materials,
1973. (5.95)

Special Education. Kit 90-2, Reading Readiness, Holidays, Trans-
portation. 10 filmstrips, 10 cassettes. Glenview, Il.:
Educational Projections Corp., n.d.

Special Education Kit, Reading Readiness, Holidays, Transportation.
10 transparencies, 16 learning manuals, 10 sets of spirit
masters for cassettes, and one set of skill sheets.
Glenview, Il.: Educational Projections Corp., n.d.
(169.50)

Sprigle, Herbert R. Inquisitive Games--Discovering How to Learn.
16 sequenced games, 130 picture cards, 2 charts, 6 spin-
ner units and teacher's handbook. Chicago: Science Re-
search Associates, 1969. (117.95)

Stanford, Gene. Careers in Music. 18 posters. Portland, Mn.:
J. Weston Welch, 1970. (4.00)

Stanford, Gene and Stanford, Barbara. How to Get Along With
Others. 18 posters. Drawings by Dawn Stanley. Port-
land, Mn.: J. Weston Welch, 1971. (4.00)

Student Attitude Builders, Set I. 40 milti-colored posters with
display rack. Largo, Fl.: Careers, n.d. (37.20)

Study--Plan Your Time. Educational Sensory Programming. (4.90)

Thomsen, Robert W. Careers in Athletics. 18 posters. Portland,
Mn.: J. Weston Walch, 1968. (4.00)

Understanding Changes in the Family. 5 filmstrips, 5 cassettes
and 2 discussion guides. Pleasantville, N.Y.: Guidance
Associates, 1973. (67.05)



Understanding Our Feelings. 28 photographs to develop under-
standing of self and others. Paoli, Pa.: The Instructo
Corp., 1967. (4.95)

The Valuing Approach to Career Education, K-2 Series. Film-
strips, read-along books, Becoming Me File with spirit
mastes, games, puppet and lesson plans. Waco, Tex.:
Education Achievement Corp., 1974. (347.50)

The Valuing Approach to Career Education, 3-5 Series. Film-
strips, cassettes, read-along bools, About Me file with
spirit masters, games, reading sheets and lesson plans.
Waco, Tex.: Education Achievement Corp., 1974.
(480.95)

The Valuing Approach to Career Education, 6-8 Series. Cluster
Game, Work Values Auction Game, spirit master sets and
lesson plans. Waco, Tex.: Education Achievement Corp.,
1974. (271.29)

Welch, J. Weston. Job Opportunities in Local Government. 18
posters. Portland, Mn.: J. Weston Welch, 1972. (4.00)

Ward, J. K. Life Style 2100, Individual Cassette Learning Pack-
age. Teacher's guide, cassette, response sheet, per-
formance task sheet. Baltimore: Media Materials, Inc.,
n.d. (9.25)

. Transportation, Individual Cassette Learning Package.
Baltimore: Media Materials, Inc., n.d.

Wee Winkie and His Friends. Story Kit. Winkle Bear, 6 sheets of
flannelgraph figures, book of 27 stories. Elgin, 11.:
David C. Cook Publishing Company, 1965. (2.75)

Wesley, John. Equality, a sirrolation of the struggle for racial
equality in a typical American city. Lakeside, Cal.:
Intefact Company, 1971. (12.00)

Mahopa, a simulation of the histor: and culture of the
North American Indian. Lakeside, Cal.: Interact Company,
1972. (12.00)

What You Should Know Before You Go to Work. 2 filmstrips, 2
cassettes and teaching guide. Pleasantville, N.Y.:
Guidance Associates, 1967. (37.35)

When I Grow Up, I Want to Be . . . 2 large beige felt figures
(male and female) with occupational dress and accessory
pieces. Paoli, Pa.: Instructo Corp., 1970. (7.95)
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White, Jane F. and Pearce, Glenn. Getting a Job. 18 posters.
Portland, Mn.: J. Weston Walch, 1969. (4.00)

Secretarial Careers. 18 posters. Portland, Mn.: J.
Weston Walch, 1970. (4.00)

Who Am I? Concept
series. 5

sion guide
1970. (59

of Self. Unit I of the Kindle sound-filmstrip
filmstrips, 5 cassettes, and teacher's discus-
Englewood, N.J.: Scholastic Magazines, Inc.,

.50)

Workers We Know. Programmed Work Awareness Kit, Level B. Teach-
er's manual, picture charts, picture cards, puppets, hats
and clothing for puppets, cash register, play money, job
description cards, records, My Book of Workers I and II,
and supplementary activities and materials. Moravia,
N.Y.: Chronicle Guidance, 1973. (150.00)-

Yount, David and Dekock, Paul. Sunshine, a simulation of current
racial problems in a typical American city. Teaching
guide and 35 student guides. Lakeside, Cal.: Interact
Company, 1972. (12.00)

Zakich, Rhea. Tell It Like It Is: The Ungame. Instructions,
game board, 2 sets of "tell it like it is" cards (white
and yellow), dice, pawns. San Diego: AuVed, 1972.
(7.95)

BIBLIOGRAPHICAL NOTES

NOTE 1:

Essential Materials for establishing a Career Information
Center.

Deciding

Decisions and Outcomes

Desk Top Careers Kit

DUSO D-1 Kit

DUSO D-2 Kit

Focus on Self Development--Stage 1: Awareness

Focus on Self Development--Stage 2: Responding

Focus on Self Development--Stage 3: Involvement
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$ 4.00

140.91

96.00

98.00

121.00

135.50

121.00



Job Experience Kits

Occupational Exploration Kit

Occupational Outlook Handbook

Search for Meaning

SearL:h for Values

Values Clarification

Widening Occupational Roles Kit

NOTE 2:

140.00

123.00

6.50

39.95

44.95

3.95

180.00

TOTAL $1,254.76

Prices listed for individual items are school prices as of
Spring, 1974.

NOTE 3:

Some of the materials noted are more than five years old. At

the time they were purchased, more recent information was not
available.

NOTE 4:

Materials not priced were free, complimentary, or already
available through the University of Ar.zona Counseling and
Guidance Department.
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APPENDIX B

SAMPLE OCCUPATIONAL CLUSTERING SYSTEMS*

Several individuals and groups have attempted to classify occupa-
tions and to relate them to school subjects. The aim is to find
ways to organize the world of work, the 25,000 or so, occupations
and to bring it down to manageable size for exploration.

USOE CAREER EDUCATION CLUSTERS

1. Construction Occupations
2. Manufacturing Octupations
3. Marketing and Distribution

Occupations
4. Agri-Business and Natural

Resources Occupations
5. Marine Science Occupations
6. Health Occupations
7. Public Service Occupations
8. Business and Office

Occupations
9. Communications and Media

Occupations
10. Transportation Occupations
11. Environmental Control

Occupations
12. Hospitality and Recreation

Occupations
13. Personal Services

Occupations
14. Fine Arts and Humanities
15. Consumer and Homemaking

Related Occupations

HUMRRO SYSTEM (Revised USOE System)

K-3
Goods Producing Occupations
Service Occupations

Grades 4-6
Industry
Commerce
Social Science
Arts

Grades 7-9 (Industry Classi-
fications)

Natural Resources
Construction
Manufacturing
Transportation and

Communications
Trade-and Finance
Government
Education
Health and Welfare
Person Services
Production Services
Art and Humanities
Recreation and

Hospitality

OREGON CAREER EDUCATION
CLUSTERS

1. Mechanical and Repair
2. General Clerical
3. Basic Marketing
4. Agriculture
5. Food Service
6. Construction
7. Wood Products
8. Secretarial
9. Metal Working

10. Bookkeeping and
Accounting

11. Health
12. Electrical-Electronics
13. Social Service
14. Graphic Arts

*Hansen, Lorraine S., Klaurens, Mary, and Tennyson, W. Wesley.
Module 2--"Preparing Secondary Teachers Through Curricu-
lum," Project TECE Teacher Education for Career Education.
Minneapolis: University of Minnesota, 1973.
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MICHIGAN CAREER EDUCATION CLUSTERS

1. Agriculture-Natural Resources
2. Art and Science
3. Communications and Media
4. Construction
5. Distribution
6. Health
7. Home Economics
8. Hospitality and Recreation
9. Manufacturing

10. Office
11. Service
12. Transportation

JOHN HOLLAND'S CATEGORIES

1. Enterprising
2. Social
3. Artistic
4. Conventional
5. Intellectual
6. Realistic
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APPENDIX C

ALTERNATIVE RESOURCE SPEAKER FILING SYSTEMS

I. By Career Clusters

SAMPLE

NAMb:

OCCUPATION:

ADDRESS:

SUBJECT AREA:

GRADE LEVEL:

COMMENTS:

(front)

CLUSTER

POSITION:

PHONE:

ZIP:

GROUP SIZE:

SPEAKER USAGE

TEACHER DATE RATING TEACHER DATE RATING

(back)

108
108



II. By Speaker Name

Substitute for CLUSTER the first letter of the last
name (A) and file alphabetically.

III. By Subject Area

Substitute SUBJECT AREA for CLUSTER and file alpha-
betically. Omit SUBJECT AREA listed below.

IV. By Occupation

Substitute OCCUPATION for CLUSTER and file alpha-
betically. Omit OCCUPATION listed below.
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APPENDIX D

ORIENTATION: THE CAREER INFORMATION CENTER

GOAL:
To make learners aware of the available elementary/secondary
Career Education materials.

OBJECTIVES:
1. The learners will know what kinds of Career Education mater-

ials are available.
2. The learners will be able to identify Career Education mater-

ials appropriate to the elementary/secondary school-aged
students.

3. The learners will be able to integrate at least one piece of
Career Education material into their classroom curriculum.

ACTIVITIES:
1. The leader will introduce the learners to the Career

Information Center by explaining the development and or-
ganization of the Center.

2. The leader, with the help of the learners, will demonstrate
the items particularly appropriate to the elementary/
secondary setting.

3. With the leader serving as a consultant, the learners will
examine the materials.

4. Using the attached Learning Activity Brief format, the learn-
ers will develop at least one activity utilizing Career Edu-
cation material.

5. The learners will share their ideas for classroom implemen-
tation.

TIME:
1-2 hours, depending on available time. Activities can be
adapted or omitted to meet the time allotted.

ENRICHMENT:
The learners may critique Career Education materials for future
school purchasing.

RESOURCES:
Career Information Center materials.

MEDIA:
Filmstrip viewers and cassette tape recorders available for use.

EVALUATION:
Summary discussion focusing on the applicability of Career Edu-
cation materials in the elementary/secondary school.
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"Learning Activity Brief"*

1. Career goal statement (to be taken from Arizona Matrix)

2. Performance Objective:

Who--(usually students)
What--(example: shall demonstrate rest. .ibility)
How--(example: by independently performIng a routine
task)

Measurement--(as observed by the teacl.
When--(time limit)
Performance Criteria--(a task or three tasks)

3. Descrirtion of Unit:

Grade level, subject, and unit in subject--
Grade level S, Language Arts, Letter-Writing unit)

4. Activity:

Indicate--Reading Option or Non-reading Option
Suggested teacher activities--be specific.
Suggested learner activities.
Approximate time for activity.
Suggested grouping.

S. Enrichment

6. Resources for teachers:

Textbooks, stories, films, slides, filmstrips, sources
of information, etc.

7. Media needed:

(audio-visual equipment needed)

8. Evaluation (method of--give example of worksheet, tests,
etc.)

*Arizona Career Education Clearninghouse. Phoenix: Arizona
State Department of Education.



APPENDIX E

SUGGESTED TOPICS POR CAREER INFORMATION
CENTER WORKSHOPS

A Career Education Workshop Tailored to Your Needs

Career Education in Action

Utilizing Community Resources

Parent Involvement in Career Education

The Role of the Counselor as a Career Education Consultant

The Classroom Teacher and Career Education

Career Education: Vehicle for Curriculum Change

Hands-on Experience: A Useful Career Education Tool

Testing and Career Education

Student-to-Student Programs in'Career Education

Development of a Career Guidance Program

Writing Career Instructional Activities and/or Un_

Career Education: Assistance to New and/or Student Teachers

Career Education: Use in a Bilingual Program

Career Education and the Disadvantaged

Career Education for the Gifted Student

Career Education Specialty Topics

Games

Hobbies

Bulletin Boards

Media Making

Subject Area--Math, Social Studies, English,
etc.
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APPENDIX F

SELECTED REFERENCES IN CAREER EDUCATION*

ABLE Model Program. Introducing Career Education to Teachers:
A Handbook for Consultants, Workshop Leaders, and Teach-
er Educators. De Kalb, Ill.: Northern Illinois Univer-
sity, 1972. (ED-067-487)

Advisory Council on Vocational Education. Vocational Education:
The Bridge Between Man and His Work: General Report.
Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1968.
(ED-028-267)

Aiken, T. W. Vocational and Career Guidance: An Annotated Bib-
liography. Project funded partially by U. S. Office of
Education Grant, 1973.

American Personnel and Guidance Association. The Counselor as a
Counselor Educator--The Role of Counselor Education in
Teacher Education. An APGA Position Paper, 1974.

Appalachian Education Satellite Project. Ancillary Materials for
Career Education in the Junior/Senior High School Grades
7-12. Lexington: Resource Coordinating Center, Univer-
sity of Kentucky, Fall 1974.

Arizona Career Education Clearinghouse. Arizona Career Educa-
tion--What Is It? Phoenix: Arizona State Department of
Education, 1973a.

. Questions and Answers About Career Education. Phoenix:
Arizona State Department of Education, 1973b.

. Why Career Education in Arizona? Phoenix: Arizona
State Department of Education, 1973c.

. Career Education and You the Teacher. Phoenix: State
Department of Education, 1974.

Career Education Clearinghouse Bibliography and Index.

Phoenix: Arizona State Department of Education, n.d.

Ator, D. G. Possible Changes in Teacher Preparation Programs.
Presented at Sixth Annual National Vocational and Techni-
cal Education Seminar (October 23-26; 1972). Columbus:

Ohio State University, 1972. (ED-072-206)

*ERIC Document numbers are included when available.
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AVA-NVGA Commission on Career Guidance and Vocational Education.
Position Paper on Career Development. Washington, D.C.:
American Vocational Association, 1973.

Bailey, Larry J. A Curriculum Model for Facilitating Career
Development. Career Development for Children Project.
Carbondale, Ill.: Southern Illinois University, School
of Technology, 1971.

Director, Career Development for Children Project,
Southern.Illinois University. Correspondence and tele-
phone interview, Fall 1974a.

Career Education Course Syllabus. Carbondale, Ill.:
Southern Illinois University, 1974b. (Draft copy only.)

and Ronald W. Stadt. Career Education: New Approaches
to Human Development. Bloomington, Ill.: McKnight Pub-
lishing Co., 1973.

Bailey, Stephen K. "Career Education and Higher Education,"
Educational Record, 1973, 54(4), 255-259. (EJ-086-280)

Baker, Gus E. mlhe Teacher's Role in Career Education," School
Shop, 1972, 32(3), 35-37. (EJ-067-522)

Barlow, Melvin L. "Historical Antecedents to Career Education,"
Career Education: Third Yearbook of the American Voca-
tional Association. Washington, D.C.: American
Vocational Association, 1973. -7

Benson, Arland N. A Resource Guide for Career Development in the
Senior High School. Minneapolis: Minnesota Department
of Education, 1973.

Bolir , August C. Career Education Contributions to Economic
Growth. New York: Praeger Publishers, Inc., 1973.

Borland, David T., and Richard Harris. "Preparing Career Educa-
tion Specialists," The Journal of Teacher Education,
1973, 24(2), 93-96. (EJ-081-017)

Borow, Henry (ed.). Man in a World of Work. Boston: Houghton
Mifflin Co., 1964.

(ed.). Career Guidance for a New Age. New York:
Houghton Mifflin Co., 1973.
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Bradley, Richard W. "Pre-Service Occupational Information and
Vocational Guidance Curriculum: An Evaluation," Coun-
selor Education and Supervision, 1973, 13(2), 117=177:
(EJ-089-248)

Browning, Sherry. "Aesthetic Education: Using All Your Senses,"
Phi Delta Kappan, 1974, 55(10), 690.

Career Education In-Service Teacher Training Programs Available

to the Public Schools. Trenton, N.J.: Trenton State
College, Division of Continuing Education, 1972-1973.

Career Education Leadership in Learnina. Phoenix: Arizona
State Department of Education in cooperation with the
State Advisory Council for Vocational Education, 1973.

Career Education Matrix. Phoenix: Arizona State Department of
Education, 1973.

Carey, Neil E. "Vocational Guidance for All: Is Differentiated
Staffing the Answer?," American Vocational Journal,
1970, 45(4), 68-69. (EJ-018-382)

Center for Career Education. The Program Model for In-Service

Training in Career Education. Tempe: Arizona State
University, 1974. (Draft copy.)
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